





LOSS OF BALANCE: MILITARY RELATIONS WITH NATO AND THE ASIA-PACIFIC

Lieutenant-Commander Rob Gillis

JCSP 37

Master of Defence Studies

Disclaimer

Opinions expressed remain those of the author and do not represent Department of National Defence or Canadian Forces policy. This paper may not be used without written permission.

© Her Majesty the Queen in Right of Canada, as represented by the Minister of National Defence, 2011.

PCEMI 37

Maîtrise en études de la défense

Avertissement

Les opinons exprimées n'engagent que leurs auteurs et ne reflètent aucunement des politiques du Ministère de la Défense nationale ou des Forces canadiennes. Ce papier ne peut être reproduit sans autorisation écrite.

© Sa Majesté la Reine du Chef du Canada, représentée par le ministre de la Défense nationale, 2011.



CANADIAN FORCES COLLEGE - COLLÈGE DES FORCES CANADIENNES JCSP 37 - PCEMI 37

MASTER OF DEFENCE STUDIES - MAITRISE EN ÉTUDES DE LA DÉFENSE

Loss of Balance: Military Relations with NATO and the Asia-Pacific

By LCdr Rob Gillis Par le capc Rob Gillis

This paper was written by a student attending the Canadian Forces College in fulfilment of one of the requirements of the Course of Studies. The paper is a scholastic document, and thus contains facts and opinions, which the author alone considered appropriate and correct for the subject. It does not necessarily reflect the policy or the opinion of any agency, including the Government of Canada and the Canadian Department of National Defence. This paper may not be released, quoted or copied, except with the express permission of the Canadian Department of National Defence.

Word Count: 19841

La présente étude a été rédigée par un stagiaire du Collège des Forces canadiennes pour satisfaire à l'une des exigences du cours. L'étude est un document qui se rapporte au cours et contient donc des faits et des opinions que seul l'auteur considère appropriés et convenables au sujet. Elle ne reflète pas nécessairement la politique ou l'opinion d'un organisme quelconque, y compris le gouvernement du Canada et le ministère de la Défense nationale du Canada. Il est défendu de diffuser, de citer ou de reproduire cette étude sans la permission expresse du ministère de la Défense nationale.

Compte de mots: 19841

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	
INTRODUCTION	2
CHAPTER ONE: CANADA AND NATO	
CHAPTER TWO: CANADA AND THE ASIA-PACIFIC	
CHAPTER THREE: FUTURE BALANCE, THE MERITS OF MILITARY	RELATIONS WITH
NATO AND THE ASIA-PACIFIC	46
CONCLUSION	78
BIBLIOGRAPHY	

Loss of Balance: Military Relations with NATO and the Asia-Pacific

ABSTRACT

Although the primary aim of military relations is generally to improve security, they offer additional influence and rewards that can transcend defence. In the case of NATO, Canada has clearly benefitted from an umbrella of security that enabled social and economic prosperity for a relatively low investment of military commitment. The country has also leveraged NATO to ensure access and influence within Europe.

Membership in NATO has led to rewards more far reaching than just security.

The global influence of Asia-Pacific states is rapidly increasing as the region gains economic strength and political clout. While prominent trading competitors such as the United States and the European Union are forging new economic and political ties within the Asia-Pacific, some scholars argue Canada has yet to apply any significant effort to the region. To avoid being left behind as the global balance shifts towards the Asia-Pacific, it is time for Canada to focus more effort on building the relationships in the region.

As demonstrated by the success of NATO, military relations offer an effective tool for conducting diplomacy beyond just security. Improving military relations can be a relatively low risk and low cost path to building a comprehensive framework of Asia-Pacific relationships. In a region governed by the principles of informal consensus building and influence, military relations offer an opportunity to be perceived as a regional actor with valid credentials to participate in the broader forums that discuss social and economic issues.

INTRODUCTION

The establishment of military relations between states is an ancient concept that dates to the earliest emergence of war amongst humans. Academic Robert O'Connell discussed the emergence of war in ancient Mesopotamia in *Ride of the Second Horseman: The Birth and Death of* War. He highlighted that battles amongst ancient states were plentiful and bloody. Military advantage, however, was "quickly countered through alliance and opportunism." Likewise, in his book *Warriors of the Steppe: A Military History of Central Asia, 500 B.C. to 1700 A.D.*, historian Erik Hildinger writes that Mongol "tribes willingly joined one another as the leading men sought successful chiefs to follow, even differences of language being no obstacle." In both the case of ancient Mesopotamia and the Mongols, the aim of military relations was often to negotiate alliances that served primarily a security aim – protecting populations from a more powerful enemy and setting the conditions to enable a society to prosper. Such a definition aligns with the contemporary view of alliances amongst nations.

In broad terms, academia defines alliances in terms of nation states reaching agreements for the purpose of mutual security. Harvard professor Stephen Walt defines an alliance as a "commitment for security cooperation between two or more states, intended to augment each member's power, security, and/or influence." Implicit in the definition of an alliance is the concept that membership will exact a specific cost in return for providing member states with tangible rewards. Political scientist Daniel Chiu sums up the research of several academics in stating that "states will form or join alliances if

¹ Robert L. O'Connell, *Ride of the Second Horseman: The Birth and Death of War* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1995), 97-98.

² Erik Hildinger, *Warriors of the Steppe: A Military History of Central Asia 500 B.C. to 1700 A.D.* (Cambridge, MA: Da Capo Press, 2001), 9-10.

³ S. Walt, "Alliances in a Unipolar World," World Politics 61, no. 1 (Oct, 2008), 86.

they expect the payoffs from this decision to be greater than the payoffs from not forming such an alliance." While such a definition may seem simplistic, it is important to note that the word 'payoff' is generic in nature and can apply not only to security payoffs, but also social or economic payoffs. In the Canadian sense, an enduring example of alliance is Canada's membership in the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO).

Canada has clearly benefitted from enduring military relations within the NATO alliance. The organization provided an umbrella of security that enabled social and economic prosperity for a relatively low investment of military commitment. The actual scope of Canada's contribution is much debated. Economist Todd Sandler suggests Canada is essentially a free rider on the United States, but that "the long common border between the two allies makes their alliance mutually beneficial despite lopsided burden sharing." Benjamin Zyla, on the other hand, argues that the practise of judging NATO contributions primarily in relation to a measure of gross domestic product and defence spending is faulty. Updated indicators such as contribution levels to non-United Nation (UN) Peacekeeping, NATO's rapid reaction forces, and infrastructure improvement, would show that "Canada actually contributed to NATO's collective responsibility at a level that was consistent with its relative economic performance and the size of its population." Regardless of size of Canada's contribution to NATO, however, there is little doubt that the country received considerable gain from the relationship. Academics Joseph Jockel and Joel Sokolsky highlight that aside from security, NATO was also

⁴ Daniel Y. Chiu, "International Alliances in the Power Cycle Theory of State Behavior," *International Political Science Review* 24, no. 1 (Jan, 2003), 124.

⁵ Todd Sandler, "Alliance Formation, Alliance Expansion, and the Core," *The Journal of Conflict Resolution* 43, no. 6 (Dec, 1999), 741.

⁶ B. Zyla, "NATO and Post-Cold War Burden-Sharing: Canada "the Laggard?"," *International Journal* 64, no. 2 (Spring, 2009), 359.

important to Canada because "involvement in the alliance meant that Ottawa was "in." It had a seat at the most important allied table in the world."⁷ Thus, while the primary aim of an alliance is to improve security, military relations offer additional political influence that can transcend defence.

As early as 1968, author Robert Rothstein suggested that nations sought out alliances not only for increased security, but also to advance separate socio-economic priorities. ⁸ Volker Krause and J. David Singer support this notion and highlight "empirical evidence that an important non-military alliance benefit is increased trade among allies." ⁹ Krause and Singer further suggest that many of the states that joined NATO after the Cold War may have done so primarily to further both democratic and economic agendas. ¹⁰ In the case of Canada, the potential for benefits beyond security played a role in the decision to join NATO. Jockel and Sokolsky espouse that in joining NATO Ottawa aimed to substitute trade with NATO Europeans for a shrinking trade balance with post World War II Britain. ¹¹ With the end of the Cold War, however, the NATO alliance was forced to find a new path to relevance. Do military relations within NATO still provide Canada with benefits beyond the promise of mutual security? As world regions such as the Asia-Pacific rise in significance, should Canada continue to focus primarily on the NATO alliance or is there a need to rebalance priorities to reflect a new world order?

⁷ J. Jockel and J. Sokolsky, "Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure," *International Journal* 64, no. 2 (Spring, 2009), 316.

⁸ Robert L. Rothstein, *Alliances and Small Powers* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1968).

⁹ Volker Krause and J. David Singer, "Minor Powers, Alliances, and Armed Conflict: Some Preliminary Patterns," in *Small States and Alliances*, eds. Erich Reiter and Heinz Gartner (Vienna: Physica-Verlag, 2001), 19.

¹⁰ Ibid., 19

¹¹ Jockel and Sokolsky, Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure, 317.

The global influence of Asia-Pacific states is rapidly increasing as the region gains economic strength and political clout. While prominent NATO allies such as the United States and Great Britain are forging new economic and political ties within the Asia-Pacific¹², some scholars argue Canada has yet to apply any significant effort to the region. In order to ensure the country remains relevant on the world stage of tomorrow, Canada must evaluate the effort applied to maintaining traditional links with NATO. Reallocating just a small amount of that effort towards establishing new military relations that address even minor areas of mutual security interest in the Asia-Pacific may reap huge dividends.

This paper will examine the socio-economic aspects of Canada's participation in NATO and whether Canada may benefit from a minor shift in foreign policy to seek out more substantial military relations with Asia-Pacific states. The first section of the paper delves into NATO with a view to determining Canadian expectations on joining the alliance and dividends the alliance has paid. The second section will chronicle the rise of the Asia-Pacific, discuss what influence the region will exert in the years to come, and review foreign policy changes in Canada and other states looking to gain influence in the area. Finally, the paper will discuss Canada's future roles in both NATO and the Asia-Pacific and the extent to which military relations may improve our engagement in the Asia-Pacific. Ultimately the essay will argue that the socio-economic perks associated

-

¹² In recent speeches, both US President Obama and UK Prime Minister Cameron have highlighted the growing importance of the Asia-Pacific and the need for greater regional engagement by both their nations.Barack Obama, "Remarks by President Obama and President Triet of Vietnam at Opening of U.S.-ASEAN Leaders Meeting | the White House," http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2010/09/24/remarks-president-obama-and-president-triet-vietnam-opening-us-asean-lea (accessed 2/15/2011, 2011).; David Cameron, "PM's Speech at Beida University, China | Number10.Gov.Uk," http://www.number10.gov.uk/news/speeches-and-transcripts/2010/11/pms-speech-at-beida-university-china-56820 (accessed 2/15/2011, 2011).

¹³ James Boutilier, Email James Boutilier/Rob Gillis March 1, 2011, Asia-Pacific motivation for closer relations with Canada, (accessed March 1, 2011).

with NATO are significant and provide a useful example of how military relations can help forge influence in other areas of foreign policy. Current Canadian policy largely ignores the rising importance of the Asia-Pacific. Seeking improved military relations in the region, albeit not on the scale of NATO, offers an effective avenue to open dialogue with Asia-Pacific states and gain greater influence in this rapidly growing region of the world.

Chapter One: Canada and NATO

With the close of the Second World War in 1945 the world was filled with hope for a future full of peace and prosperity. Many believed that the establishment of the UN in April of 1945 would set the necessary world conditions to enable growth in an environment of security and peace. These same sentiments echoed in Canada with Liberal Prime Minister William Lyon Mackenzie King winning the 1945 general election on a platform of security. Historian Robert Bothwell writes that Canadians of the day realized that the economic security they craved at home, must be closely "associated with security abroad, and security abroad must involve a common effort – in other words, collective security." Unfortunately, the naked aggression of Joseph Stalin's Soviet Union soon uncovered the weaknesses of collective security within the UN context.

Unlike the western powers, the Soviet Union did not demilitarize in the years following World War II. Instead they annexed or politically dominated most East European nations. In a 1948 speech to the UN General Assembly, M. Paul-Henri Spaak, the Belgian Prime Minister and Minister of Foreign affairs maintained that "there is but one Great Power that emerged from the war having conquered other territories, and that Power is the USSR." During the course of 1947 and 1948, Soviet actions would spur the west into action. Speaking to the UN in September 1947, Louis St. Laurent, then Canadian Secretary of State for External Affairs, expressed the rising fear of Soviet expansion and the inability of the Security Council to defend peaceful states. In words that foreshadowed the creation of NATO, he stated that "if forced, these nations may seek

¹⁴ Robert Bothwell, *Alliance and Illusion: Canada and the World*, 1945-1984 (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2007), 22.

¹⁵ Hastings Ismay, "NATO: The First Five Years," http://www.nato.int/archives/1st5years/chapters/1.htm (accessed 3/8/2011, 2011).

greater safety in an association of democratic and peace-loving states willing to accept more specific international obligations in return for a greater measure of national security." ¹⁶ In early 1948 the Brussels Treaty bound Great Britain, Belgium, France, the Netherlands, and Luxembourg into a collective self-defence agreement. Based on the threat that the Soviet Union posed to world, not just European, security, St. Laurent, now Canadian Prime Minister, called for a broader Pact which included North America.¹⁷ Russian expansion was fuelling similar fears in the United States and led President Harry Truman to initiate talks which culminated in the signing of the North Atlantic Treaty (NAT) in April 1949.¹⁸ Given the boldness of Stalin's post war efforts to spread Soviet influence, it is clear that the primary motivator for the creation of NATO was to ensure the collective security of member states including Canada. Canada, however, entered the new alliance with more than just security in mind.

This section will examine the various motivators that led Canadian leaders to enter the NATO alliance. It will also measure the rewards of membership in NATO. Ultimately, this section will show that Canada has benefitted immensely from NATO membership, and that the nation achieved great success in applying the concept of an alliance beyond the traditional military sense.

The primary architect nations of the NAT were Britain, the United States, and Canada. Historian Anne Deighton writes that the initial framework of NAT was drafted by representatives of the three states between March and September of 1948. The initial framework "mentioned mutual defence against an armed attack. It also touched upon

¹⁷ James Robert Huntley, *The NATO Story* (New York: Manhattan Publishing Company, 1969), 29. ¹⁸ Ibid., 29-30

economic and social cooperation, self-help and mutual aid." The unity of vision suggested by initial skeleton of NAT cloaks the fact that although each state had the common goal of securing democratic Europe from Soviet aggression, each also had distinct views on what NAT should be. In "Three Ministers and that World They Made," Deighton describes expectations of the American, French, and British foreign ministers during final NAT discussion March, 1949. She writes that Dean Acheson, American Secretary of State, viewed the treaty "as part of a wider European project to deal with the major question of Germany's future in the face of the Soviet menace...and that the USA had to use the NAT as a carrot to elicit France's cooperation to bring a West Germany into a West European community."20 French minister Robert Schuman, on the other hand, fully recognized the need to ally with the United States and entered negotiations "with the intention of seeking progress in Germany, but also with a clear agenda about the ways in which the treaty could benefit France's own European, geostrategic and economic interests."²¹ Finally, Deighton describes the objectives of British Foreign Secretary, Ernest Bevin. "He sought actively to promote the role of the UK as a third world force; to lead continental Europe, and to re-animate imperial commonwealth connections through development, strategic bases, and financial links."²² Deighton's research highlights the variety of objectives which shaped national interest in the formation of the NAT. Likewise, Canada entered negotiations with distinct interests that would ensure the NAT satisfied long term goals of the country.

¹⁹ Anne Deighton, "Three Ministers and the World they made: Acheson, Bevin and Schuman, and the North Atlantic Treat, March-April 1949," in *The Routledge Handbook of Transatlantic Security*, eds. Jussi Hanhimaki, Georges-Henri Soutou and Basl Germond (London: Routledge Taylor and Francis Group, 2010), 4-5.

²⁰ Ibid., 5

²¹ Ibid., 5

²² Ibid., 6

Canada emerged from World War II uniquely positioned to influence international affairs. While the war had devastated much of Europe and left that region struggling to rebuild infrastructure and economic prosperity, the Canadian economy was completely intact and booming as industry converted from a war footing to supporting the rebuilding of Europe. In addition, Canada's military had grown substantially to support the war effort and in the early post war years remained a force of significance. In his 2007 Ross Ellis Memorial Lectures in Military and Strategic Studies, the Honourable David Pratt considered Canadian grand strategy following the war. He stated that,

the confluence of economic and military power and the serious foreign policy responsibilities that flowed from it required the Canadian Government to carefully rethink its external relations. This meant a more activist foreign policy that would have been unthinkable only a few short years before.²³

In 1947 St. Laurent enshrined the new found sense of international responsibility in the five basic principles of Canadian foreign affairs. Two of the principles would be prime motivators in guiding Canada's discussions regarding NATO. The second principle dealt with the concept of political liberty, and seeking friends amongst like minded states, and the fifth discussed the nation's willingness to accept international responsibilities.²⁴ Speaking of Canadian goals for NATO, Pratt states the "extent to which Canadian interests, values, needs and aspirations were captured in the treaty was an important litmus test for the success or failure of Canadian grand strategy."²⁵ The expression of

-

²³ David Pratt, 2007 Ross Ellis Memorial Lectures in Military and Strategic Studies: Is there a Grand Strategy in Canadian Foreign Policy? (Calgary, AB: Canadian Defence and Foreign Affairs Institute, 2008), 22.

²⁴ Louis St. Laurent, *The Foundations of Canadian Policy in World Affairs* (Toronto, ON: The University of Toronto Press, 1947).I. Norman Smith, "Basic Principles of Canadian Foreign Policy," *Vital Speeches of the Day* 15, no. 16 (6, 1949), 504.

²⁵ Pratt, 2007 Ross Ellis Memorial Lectures in Military and Strategic Studies: Is there a Grand Strategy in Canadian Foreign Policy?, 24.

Canada's new sense of international importance was the inclusion in the NAT of Article 2 – the western community building clause.

Article 2 is a non military aspect of the NAT and was included at the insistence of Canada. It represents the Canadian ideal that peace and security can only be maintained if alliance members work towards common democratic aims and encourage economic relationships. The text of Article 2 states:

The Parties will contribute toward the further development of peaceful and friendly international relations by strengthening their free institutions, by bringing about a better understanding of the principles upon which these institutions are founded, and by promoting conditions of stability and well-being. They will seek to eliminate conflict in their international economic policies and will encourage economic collaboration between any or all of them.²⁶

In his memoirs, former Prime Minister Lester Pearson suggests that part of the motivation for Article 2 was to satisfy domestic concerns regarding unity, which corresponds to St. Laurent's first principle of foreign affairs. Pearson insists, however, that Article 2 was still very much driven by a firm commitment "to the grand design of a developing Atlantic community, something which could never be realized through military commitments for security alone, urgent and important as these were at the time." From an idealistic standpoint, Article 2 fit well with the principles Canada wished to project as a nation with new found international influence. Just as important to Canadian politicians, however, were the immediate gains the country would realize from NATO membership.

In addition to security, membership in NATO satisfied several important aspects of Canadian foreign policy. In the pre-World War II years Canada was a sovereign state

²⁷ Lester B. Pearson, *Mike, the Memoirs of the Right Honourable Lester B. Pearson* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1972), 55-56.

٦.

²⁶ NATO, "Official Text: The North Atlantic Treaty, 04-Apr.-1949," http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/official texts 17120.htm (accessed 3/9/2011, 2011).

but still very much a subordinate entity in the British Empire. At the same time Canada's proximity to the United States ensured a growing relationship, largely economic in nature, between the two nations. After the war, Canada wished to exert its independence but still very much relied on relations with both Britain and the United States. In the 1945 book *The North Atlantic Triangle: The Interplay of Canada, the United States, and Great* Britain, author John Bartlett Brebner described Canada's desire to remain relevant to both of the other larger states. Bothwell writes, Canadians "liked the British and Americans to understand that Canada was close to them politically, perhaps even that Canada was their best friend." Canada's presence as a founding nation of NATO ensured the country remained firmly fixed in both the American and British spheres of influence. Closely related to the concept of the North Atlantic Triangle is the desire by Canada to be considered part of the "in" crowd.

Having emerged from World War II as an economic powerhouse and respected military ally, NATO membership offered Canada the opportunity to be a leader amongst like minded states. In describing NATO negotiations, Escott Reid, Canadian assistant undersecretary of state for external affairs during the period, wrote that the "link across the North Atlantic seems to me to be such a providential solution to so many of our problems that I feel we should go to great length and even incur considerable risk in order to consolidate our good fortune and ensure our proper place in this new partnership."³⁰ In

²⁸ John Bartlett Brebner, *The North Atlantic Triangle: The Interplay of Canada, the United States, and Great Britain* (Toronto: Ryerson Press, 1945).

²⁹ Bothwell, Alliance and Illusion: Canada and the World, 1945-1984, 4-5.

³⁰ Escott Reid, *Time of Fear and Hope: The Making of the North Atlantic Treaty*, *1947-1949* (Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1977), 312.

joining NATO Canada secured "a seat at the most important allied table in the world."³¹ As an important player in the new alliance Canadian leaders hoped that influence would translate directly to continued prosperity.

The desire for long term economic peace and prosperity was a calculated dimension of Canada's desire to join the NATO alliance. This was overtly demonstrated in the pursuit of Article 2's inclusion. Bothwell writes that Lester Pearson believed that the promise of economic prosperity was vital messaging for NATO to effectively counterbalance Communism's appeal of an equal and prosperous future for all. "Coordinating economic policy made sense. Mitigating nationalistic or exclusionary economic policies...would reinforce, not weaken, the alliance."³² Although Article 2 was ultimately accepted in to the NAT, it was resisted by both the United States and Britain. Both nations felt it "would complicate and slow down the implementation of the military treaty."³³ The Americans also feared "that if the treaty tried to do too much and interfered in jealously guarded domestic jurisdiction, it would collapse."³⁴ While Canadian negotiators succeeded with Article 2's adoption, the country hoped to benefit economically even Article 2 had been excluded. Prior to World War II, Britain and the United States had been Canada's most significant trading partners. Jockel and Sokolsky speculate that Britain's decline, particularly following the Great Wars, had left Canada in an "unequal relationship with the United States. Maybe there could be a new North

³¹ Jockel and Sokolsky, Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure, 316.

³² Bothwell, *Alliance and Illusion: Canada and the World*, 1945-1984, 71.

³³ Deighton, Three Ministers and the World they made: Acheson, Bevin and Schuman, and the North Atlantic Treat, March-April 1949, 8.

³⁴ Bothwell, *Alliance and Illusion: Canada and the World*, 1945-1984, 71.

Atlantic triangle. Maybe western Europe could be the new counterweight to the US."³⁵ Although the promise of future security cannot be denied as the primary reason Canada sought NATO membership, it is clear that the hope for broader influence and improved trade were also important motivators. Now, more than sixty years after the foundation of NATO, Canada continues to prosper as a leading western nation. How much of that success can be attributed to NATO?

In assessing the impact of NATO membership on Canada's economic success in Europe it is necessary to look at three distinct aspects. First, it may be argued that Canada prospered only because NATO counterbalanced the threat of Soviet aggression and prevented another world war. Although the Cold War witnessed many small conflicts, the presence of NATO fostered a stable world peace that enabled socioeconomic growth. Second, was Article 2 of the NAT responsible for setting conditions for the international cooperation that resulted in the shared wealth of Europe and North America? Finally, was NATO membership the cornerstone that ensured a voice in world matters and led to Canadian access to markets and resources in both Europe and the United States?

Political scientist Stephen Walt maintains that the "primary purpose of most alliances is to combine members' capabilities in a way that furthers their respective interests, especially their security goals." This assertion well describes the situation with the NATO states. Working together for collective security provided the peace umbrella that allowed members to recover from the ravages of war and rebuild essential elements of national and international prosperity. Recounting the successes of NATO in

³⁵ Jockel and Sokolsky, Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure, 318.

³⁶ Walt, Alliances in a Unipolar World, 88-89.

a 1997 speech to the North Atlantic Council, American Secretary of State Madeleine Albright said that NATO "has always been more than a defensive shield. It was the roof over our heads when we rebuilt post-war Europe. It was the floor upon which the first structures of European unity were laid. It was the door through which one time adversaries were welcomed into our family of democracies."³⁷ In 1974, the same thoughts were echoed by the Supreme Allied Commander Europe, General Andrew Goodpaster. He expressed that for "almost a quarter of a century now it has been the North Atlantic Treaty Organization, above all else, that has preserved the peace and safeguarded the freedom and prosperity of Western Europe and North America." ³⁸ A prosperous security for Europe impacted directly on Canada's success and prosperity. One empirical indicator of the link between Canada and a stable Europe is the growth of trade between 1949 and 1965. In that period the percentage of exports from Canada to Western Europe rose from 8.1 to 16.7 per cent of global exports. Of interest is that the proportional trade to Britain reduced significantly compared to other West European states.³⁹ Broadly speaking, NATO assured peace and stability in Europe was good for Canada. As stated in a 2001 speech by Art Eggleton, Canada's Minister of Defence, "Through two world wars, throughout the Cold War, in peace keeping and peace enforcement, Canada has been a stakeholder of European security. Our policy is simple:

³⁷ Madeleine Albright, "The United States and NATO," *Vital Speeches of the Day* 64, no. 7 (01/15, 1998), 194-197.

³⁸ A. J. Goodpaster, "Nato: A Successful Product of Political-Military Engineering," *Vital Speeches of the Day* 40, no. 13 (04/15, 1974), 389.

³⁹ Canada: Department of Trade and Commerce Canada, *The Canada Yearbook 1951: The Official Statistical Annual of the Resources, History, Institutions, and Social and Economic Conditions of Canada* (Ottawa, ON: Dominion Bureau of Statistics, 1951), 887.; Canada: Department of Trade and Commerce Canada, *The Canada Yearbook 1967: The Official Statistical Annual of the Resources, History, Institutions, and Social and Economic Conditions of Canada* (Ottawa, ON: Dominion Bureau of Statistics, 1967), 970-975.

the stability of Europe is a central concern for Canada."⁴⁰ In addition to the overarching benefits of collective security, alliance membership also allowed nations to defray defence costs.

The shared responsibility of NATO afforded European members and Canada the opportunity to minimize defence costs and focus spending on other aspects of building national prosperity. Academic Erich Reiter states that "with regard to NATO, all European countries feel that, with respect to costs, their own military expenditure was lower due to membership in the alliance than it would have been otherwise."⁴¹ In Canada's case, Jockel and Sokolsky support this view. They write that because of NATO's "wider membership, its political acceptance of any level of contribution on the part of those members, and its reliance on nuclear deterrence, Ottawa was able to keep its defence costs down for most, albeit not all, of the history of NATO."42 Jockel and Sokolsky further contend that "NATO allowed Canada's leaders to keep out criticism of its defence policy..."⁴³ As we have seen, the security umbrella of NATO played an indirect role in setting favourable conditions for economic growth in Europe by Canada and the other NATO countries. While the positive growth in European trade was undoubtedly welcomed by all, NATO architects from Canada had envisioned such growth stemming from Article 2 of the NAT.

Article 2, or the "Canadian Article" as it became known as, represents both success and failure. Inspired by St. Laurent's principles of foreign affairs, both

⁴⁰ Art Eggleton, "Transatlantic Relations," *Vital Speeches of the Day* 67, no. 13 (04/15, 2001), 388.

Art Eggleton, "Transatlantic Relations," *Vital Speeches of the Day* 67, no. 13 (04/15, 2001), 388.

41 Erich Reiter, "Introductory Comments on the Objective of the Small States and Alliances Workshop," in *Small States and Alliances*, eds. Erich Reiter and Heinz Gartner (Vienna: Physica-Verlag, 2001), 12.

⁴² Jockel and Sokolsky, Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure, 316.

⁴³ Ibid., 316

Mackenzie King and Pearson saw greater purpose in the new Atlantic alliance than merely military security. They believed that a "shared defence might be insufficient to cement and enduring association. Some broader and more inspiring purposes, it has been felt, would be necessary to command...continued loyalty and support..."⁴⁴ During negotiations, however, the Canadian sponsored article received only lukewarm support from the Netherlands, Belgium and France. Dean Acheson from the United States considered the article a distraction that threatened to "dilute" and "weaken" the requirements of collective security. After considerable persistence, Article 2 was accepted for inclusion in the treaty. Inclusion, however, would mark the pinnacle for the clause. Jockel and Sokolsky write that the Americans and British considered the article "essentially meaningless," and "were willing to bestow public praise on it and to give Pearson the chairmanship of a committee entrusted with the task of trying to give it meaning."

As the instigators of Article 2, the task of converting the intent to practise was passed to Canada. For Pearson, who would lead this effort, the job proved frustrating and ultimately unobtainable. In a 1956 book published under the auspices of the Canadian Institute of International Affairs, Economist Ronald Ritchie remarked that "no commitment in the treaty has had more frequent and universal verbal support than this one [Article 2], and no provision in the treaty has yet had less concrete translation into action." Pearson would lead two separate charges to gain member support for a

⁴⁴ Ronald S. Ritchie, *NATO: The Economics of an Alliance* (Toronto: The Ryerson Press, 1956), 3.

⁴⁵ Pearson, Mike, the Memoirs of the Right Honourable Lester B. Pearson, 56.; Bothwell, Alliance and Illusion: Canada and the World, 1945-1984, 71.

⁴⁶ Jockel and Sokolsky, Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure, 321.

⁴⁷ Ritchie, NATO: The Economics of an Alliance, 3.

mechanism to implement Article 2. Both attempts garnered some idealistic backing, but little more.⁴⁸ In his memoirs, Pearson would later reflect that "the reality is that the spirit to implement the economic aspects of Article 2 was never there and that an economic basis for realization of its larger political goal was never created. And, perhaps, it simply took me too long to realize this."⁴⁹ Although Article 2 has never been formally implemented, the ideals behind it did achieve some measure of success and continue to thrive within the alliance.

Despite Article 2's apparent failure, the concept that the NATO alliance must encompass more than just security endured. In a 1962 speech to West Point students, Acheson, who had supported Article 2 primarily to ensure Canadian support for NATO, spoke of the importance of strong economic ties amongst alliance members. He stated that to "supply their own growing needs, to supply a capital market for developing countries, to furnish the needs of an increasingly costly defence, the allied countries – by far the greatest productive area in the world – need common and integrated financial, economic, and trade policies." The spirit of Article 2 was also proclaimed in a 1975 by United States President Gerald Ford in a speech to the NATO Council in Brussels. He asserted that the alliance must pledge itself to six primary tasks, which included that:

We should rededicate ourselves to the alliance as a great joint enterprise, as a commitment to follow common approaches to shared aspirations. We must build on the contribution our alliance already makes through the committee on the challenges of modern society...We must find ways to strengthen the world trading and monetary system and to meet imperatives of energy development and conservation. With the wealth and technological skills which are the products of

-

⁴⁸ Ibid., 3-5; Jockel and Sokolsky, *Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure*, 321.

⁴⁹ Pearson, Mike, the Memoirs of the Right Honourable Lester B. Pearson, 66-67.

⁵⁰ Dean Acheson, "Our Atlantic Alliance," Vital Speeches of the Day 29, no. 6 (1, 1963), 163.

our free systems, we can make progress toward a better standard of life in all our countries if we work together."⁵¹

The language of Article 2 is again found in a 1998 speech by Madeleine Albright to the NATO Council. She proclaimed the requirement to "strengthen and modernize the partnership between Europe and North America. This is partly an economic challenge – it requires moving step by step toward truly open trade across the Atlantic." More recently, in 2007, NATO Secretary General Jaap de Hoop Scheffer espoused that,

economic instruments are becoming an increasingly important part of a comprehensive security policy. Indeed, our future security will largely depend on how well we manage to combine political, military, financial, economic and development cooperation instruments in addressing global challenges.⁵³

Reviewing NATO's history it is clear that although there has never been progress on Article 2 per se, the spirit of that clause has been ever present. Reflecting on the success of Article 2, in his memoirs Pearson stated that "progress was made in NATO over the years in developing practices and procedures for wide consultation between all the members...Our failure to do more under Article 2 should not obscure this fact." Canada's efforts with Article 2, and the corresponding belief by NATO members through the years that the Alliance was about more than just military security, highlight that much of Canada's success from NATO has resulted from simply being in NATO.

As a founding member of NATO, Canada found itself aligned with the very nations necessary to achieve success in terms of international influence and economic

⁵¹ Gerald R. Ford, "The North Atlantic Alliance: Six Primary Tasks," *Vital Speeches of the Day* 41, no. 17 (06/15, 1975), 515.

⁵² Madeleine K. Albright, "The North Atlantic Treaty Organization," *Vital Speeches of the Day* 63, no. 11 (03/15, 1997), 519.

⁵³ Jaap De Hoop Scheffer, "Speech by NATO Secretary General, Jaap De Hoop Scheffer at the Conférence De Montréal (13th International Economic Forum of the Americas), 21-Jun.-2007," http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_8780.htm (accessed 3/12/2011, 2011).

⁵⁴ Pearson, Mike, the Memoirs of the Right Honourable Lester B. Pearson, 69-70.

prosperity. Britain and the United States were both particularly important to both Canada's past and future. In addition, the remaining NATO members from Western Europe offered new prospects in which Canada could increase trade and influence.

Jockel and Sokolsky suggest that in the wake of waning British strength in the 20th Century, Canada may have hoped to "make NATO Europeans into a substitute for Britain." Canada remained at the forefront of NATO during the formative years and achieved considerable success in building a positive reputation that allowed for increased influence and status. Canadian political scientist Peyton Lyon writes that the country's early contributions to the alliance "brought Canada exceptional goodwill. In many respects, we were regarded as a model member of the alliance; "generous," "reliable," "cooperative" – such were the adjectives usually employed to describe our performance..." Influence within NATO led to important inroads in other aspects of a multifaceted foreign policy.

Active membership in NATO was a critical, but not isolated aspect of a Canadian foreign policy that stressed engagement in multiple international forums. The country had acted swiftly to assist in the foundation of the United Nations and the modern Commonwealth. The willingness to seek out leadership roles in international organizations, along with its advocacy to make more than a strictly military alliance, further enhanced Canada's reputation as builder of the world community.⁵⁷ Active membership in NATO was responsible for Canada being closely associated with the

⁵⁵ Jockel and Sokolsky, Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure, 317.

⁵⁶ Peyton V. Lyon, *The Policy Question: A Critical Appraisal of Canada's Role in World Affairs* (Toronto, ON: McClelland and Stewart Limited, 1963), 87.

⁵⁷ Peyton V. Lyon and Brian W. Tomlin, eds., *Canada as an International Actor* (Toronto, ON: Macmillan of Canada, 1979), 3.

Organization for European Economic Cooperation (OEEC). The OEEC eventually evolved into the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development with Canada as a founding member of the new organization. The extent of Canada's commitment to NATO also became a bargaining chip as it was, at times, closely linked to the amount of influence the country was able to exert. In 1972, Prime Minister Pierre Trudeau, who was not a strong proponent of Canadian troops serving in Europe with NATO, sought to counter growing American dominance of Canada's economy through a "third option" initiative with the European Economic Community (EEC). Jockel and Sokolsky write that "as negotiations between Ottawa and Brussels got underway, the Europeans (especially the Germans) were keen to emphasize to Ottawa that a relationship existed between economic ties and what Canada did militarily in the alliance." Ultimately, Canada did succeed in reaching closer ties with the EEC, but in a growing trend, the agreement led to minimal growth of trade.

The influence afforded Canada because of NATO membership remains an important aspect of relations in that region. As the European Union (EU) and other European organizations grow and mature they are moderating the extent to which Canada can rely on the goodwill of NATO membership to open doors. Ongoing efforts to forge a Canada-EU trade agreement highlight that Canada is an important but not vital partner. When the EU commenced efforts to establish a transatlantic marketplace in 2006, the United States was the centre of focus. Academic Stormy-Annika Mildner writes that

⁵⁸ Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Organisation for European Economic Co-Operation," http://www.oecd.org/document/53/0,3746,en_2649_201185_1876912_1_1_1_1,00.html (accessed 3/12/2011, 2011).; Pearson, *Mike, the Memoirs of the Right Honourable Lester B. Pearson*, 65-66.

⁵⁹ Jockel and Sokolsky, Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure, 326.

⁶⁰ The accord between Canada and the EEC was signed in 1976. Ibid., 326

"EU-Canadian economic integration was not a serious priority for Germany [then EU president] – or for that matter the EU. The EU-Canada economic partnership project remained vague in design and scope."61 That being said, the influence of Canada's NATO role persists within the EU. A 1990 declaration on relations between Canada and the European Community, which was the progenitor of the EU, noted the "firm commitment of Canada and the EC member states concerned to the North Atlantic Alliance and to its principles and purposes."62 Likewise, a recent joint study on a potential EU-Canada economic partnership refers to a number of organizations, including NATO, which form common links between Canada and the EU members. Specifically the report recognizes that "both parties share a common membership of a number of broader multilateral organisations, where a history of collaboration and like-mindedness has enabled them to work together to overcome obstacles and assist others."63 Looking strictly at trade numbers, it is also apparent that Canada retains considerable importance to the EU. Between 1995 and 2004 the value of trade exports to the EU grew at annual rate of 3.5% and imports at 7.6%. 64 Between 2005 and 2010 exports to the EU grew from 6.2% of total world exports, to 9%. 65 Statistics and the continuing efforts of Canadian and EU officials to improve trade relations demonstrate that Canada remains

⁶¹ S. Mildner, "Junior Partner Canada: Transatlantic Trade Relations Under Germany's EU Presidency," *International Journal* 63, no. 3 (Summer, 2008), 646.

⁶² Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, "Declaration on Canada-European Community Relations 1990," http://www.canadainternational.gc.ca/eu-ue/commerce_international/transatlantic-transatlantique.aspx?lang=eng (accessed 3/14/2011, 2011).

⁶³ European Commission and Government of Canada, *Assessing the Costs and Benefits of a Closer EU - Canada Economic Partnership*European Commission and Government of Canada, [2007]).

⁶⁴ Craig Byrd, *Canada's Merchandise Trade with the European Union: 1995 to 2004* (Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada, 2006), 5.

⁶⁵ Statistics Canada, "Imports, Exports and Trade Balance of Goods on a Balance-of-Payments Basis, by Country Or Country Grouping," http://www40.statcan.ca/l01/cst01/gblec02a-eng.htm (accessed 3/14/2011, 2011).

relevant in European thinking. In part, that relevance continues to be influenced by Canada's long lasting commitment to military relations within NATO.

Canada's bond with NATO has endured for more than sixty years. Alliance membership has brought Canada many rewards, not all of which would have been apparent in a purely military definition of alliance. That NATO provided an overarching security umbrella for both Europe and North America cannot be denied. That umbrella set the environment that allowed Canada and Western Europe to prosper. As an active member of the alliance, Canada used military relations within NATO to open doors to other avenues of discussion, primarily trade related, with post-war Europe. Canada also capitalized on the influence afforded as a NATO member to negotiate entry in, or relations with, European organizations that have formed over the past 60 years. Indeed, the model of Canada's participation in NATO demonstrates that military relations can achieve much more than security.

Chapter Two: Canada and the Asia-Pacific

Broadly speaking, the Asia-Pacific encompasses the countries of East and Southeast Asia and the Pacific Rim. The area is vast and contains a population of well over three billion people in up to fifty-six different countries. The Asia-Pacific includes several of the rising economic and political powers of the modern global community. Japan and South Korea have already achieved great success and others such as China, India, and Indonesia are all rapidly emerging with the economic and political muscle to shape the face of the new Asia-Pacific. As the region rises in stature, the rest of the world is being forced to rethink traditional views and investigate policy objectives that account for the increasingly influential Asia-Pacific.

This section will focus on three aspects of the Asia-Pacific region's status. First it will examine the growth of regional influence and look at organizations shaping both relations amongst Asia-Pacific states and relations with the world. Second it will look at what steps key international players are taking to increase their influence in the region. Finally, it will look at the Canadian record of engagement and where current foreign policy is taking the country. The discussion will show that Canada's record of Asia-Pacific relations has been inconsistent through the years. The Canadian plan for regional engagement has not benefited from an enduring long term strategy. Instead, specific areas of focus, diplomatic priorities and senior level engagement plans have all varied

⁶⁶ Population Reference Bureau, "Data by Geography > Multiple Geographic Regions - Population Reference Bureau,"

http://www.prb.org/Datafinder/Geography/MultiCompare.aspx?variables=84®ions=224,164,140,155,167,168,169,235,159,160, (accessed 3/15/2011, 2011). The number of countries included in the Asia-Pacific regions varies with different agencies. The Asia-Pacific Network Information Centre defines the region as having 56 states. Asia Pacific Network Information Centre, "APNIC - APNIC Serves the Asia Pacific Region," http://www.apnic.net/about-APNIC/organization/apnics-region (accessed 3/15/2011, 2011). The Asia-Pacific desk of BBC, on the other hand only identifies 47 states. BBC News, "BBC News - Asia-Pacific," http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world/asia-pacific/ (accessed 3/15/2011, 2011).

significantly depending on the government of the day. The sporadic nature of Canadian interest has resulted in missed opportunities to gain influence in the area. As a consequence, Canada is being left behind as political allies and economic competitors such as the United States and EU implement their own plans for future success. To ensure future relevance in the region Canada must seek new long term Asia-Pacific engagement that can restore and build upon lost influence.

The establishment of a long lasting regional entity in the Asia-Pacific differs greatly from other successful world regions such as Europe or North America. The nations of those regions share a common, though not necessarily peaceful, history and the regions are relatively well defined by geography and economic interest. Regional definition is more complex in the Asia-Pacific with the area broken into diverse sub regions such as Southeast Asia, Northeast Asia or simply East Asia. Deepak Nair, from the Institute of Southeast Asia Studies, discussed the complexities of regionalism in terms of three theories. The theories are closely linked to geographic markers or political, economic and cultural interest or human political and economic practices. Attempts in the Asia-Pacific to balance the regional definition has, he argues, resulted in either large diluted organizations unable to progress a consistent agenda, or narrow scope organizations that failed to reflect the region's complexity.⁶⁷ Ultimately, the task of those charged with creating new organizations is to choose who is included and who is excluded. In the case of the Asia-Pacific, the complexity of the landscape has limited the scope and acceptance of early regional organizations and of those trying to unify the region today.

⁶⁷ D. Nair, "Regionalism in the Asia Pacific/East Asia: A Frustrated Regionalism?" *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 31, no. 1 (Apr, 2009), 115-117.

The emergence of a regional identity is a relatively recent concept for Asia-Pacific states. Prior to World War II the region was dominated by European colonial empires which linked regional interests primarily to the greater good of their respective empires. Following the war, a wave of decolonization swept through the region as former colonies gained independence. That independence, however, was limited by the onset of the Cold War and the subsequent domination of the region by super power interests.⁶⁸ In 1954 the United States led the formation of the Southeast Asia Treaty Organization (SEATO). Although created in a similar timeframe as NATO, SEATO was a much weaker attempt to address security amongst member states that included the United States, Australia, France, Great Britain, New Zealand, Pakistan, Thailand and the Philippines. Unlike NATO, SEATO was not founded on a strong foundation of collective defence. The organization received minimal support from members and ultimately was dissolved in 1977. Scholars Christopher Hemmer and Peter Katzenstein identify two factors that led to SEATO's demise. First, little military emphasis was placed on the organization. Although SEATO members feared communist influence in the region, they did not expect an attack. Second, and perhaps most important, Americans did not identify culturally with the Asia-Pacific and did not view the region as equal partners in world affairs.⁶⁹ In its short history, SEATO received no significant priority and the organization did little to build regional identity. With SEATO achieving minimal regional effect, the first regional organization of consequence was formed when several Southeast nations came together to ward off pressures of the Cold War.

⁶⁸ N. Ganesan, "ASEAN's Relations with Major External Powers," *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 22, no. 2 (Aug, 2000), 258-259.

⁶⁹ Christopher Hemmer and Peter J. Katzenstein, "Why is there no NATO in Asia? Collective Identity, Regionalism, and the Origins of Multilateralism," *International Organization* 56, no. 3 (Summer 2002) (2002).

Established in 1967, the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) would prove effective within the region. Its global influence, however, was limited for many years due to the overarching pressures of the United States, the Soviet Union, and China.

ASEAN was founded with five member states – Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, Singapore, and Thailand. At the time, all were non-communist states and all but Indonesia were aligned with the United States or Britain. With Soviet and Chinese funding communist movements throughout the region, ASEAN was formed to help protect the sovereignty of each. Unlike NATO's promise of collective security, ASEAN did not establish a military alliance. Rather, ASEAN intended to enhance regional security by creating a mechanism to peacefully resolve differences that existed between members. It also offered the opportunity for the smaller states to align with Indonesia, which had been an instigator of regional friction until a military led coup in 1966. At the formal signing of the ASEAN Declaration, Malaysia's Minister of Defence Tun Abdul Razak highlighted that,

the countries of the region should recognize that unless they assumed their common responsibility to shape their own destiny and to prevent external intervention and interference, Southeast Asia would remain fraught with danger and tension. And unless they took decisive and collective action to prevent the eruption of intraregional conflicts, the nations of Southeast Asia would remain susceptible to manipulation, one against another.⁷¹

The founders of ASEAN hoped that strengthening regional bonds would be sufficient to stave off external influences. Instead of a military focus, ASEAN regarded financial and social prosperity as the path to security. The Bangkok Declaration stated that:

⁷⁰ Ganesan, *ASEAN's Relations with Major External Powers*, 261.; S. Simon, "ASEAN and Multilateralism: The Long, Bumpy Road to Community," *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 30, no. 2 (Aug, 2008), 4.

Jamil Maidan Flores and Jun Abad, "ASEAN History- the Founding of ASEAN," http://www.aseansec.org/20024.htm (accessed 3/16/2011, 2011).

that the countries of SouthEast Asia share a primary responsibility for strengthening the economic and social stability of the region and ensuring their peaceful and progressive national development, and that they are determined to ensure their stability and security from external interference in any form or manifestation in order to preserve their national identities in accordance with the ideals and aspirations of their peoples;⁷²

ASEAN founding members did not share common ideological beliefs and there was considerable tension between the states. As a result, reliance on each other for collective defence, and the legal formalities such a framework would entail, was an unwelcome concept. Instead, as ASEAN scholar Amitav Achary writes, ASEAN was based on the idea of cooperative security. "Cooperative security relies on confidence-building, preventive diplomacy, and conflict resolution to achieve intra-group understanding and stability. Finally, cooperative security...is generally a less legalistic mechanism than...collective security..." Although limited in scope and action in early years, ASEAN acted as a stabilizing force in the region throughout the Cold War. In part, ASEAN's success in achieving regional balance was its unique application of the diplomacy now known as the 'ASEAN Way'.

The approach to regional discourse and agreement in ASEAN differs significantly from that of the west. Stubbs and Williams argue that the ASEAN Way stems from the "region's colonial and Cold War experiences, during which...their sovereignty was consistently violated by western powers and their interests compromised as they were induced into strategic alignments that precipitated increases in regional tensions."

⁷² ASEAN, "Bangkok Declaration(1967)," http://www.aseansec.org/1212.htm (accessed 4/16/2011, 2011).

⁷³ Amitav Acharya, "Regional Institutions and Security in the Asia-Pacific: Evolution, Adaptation, and

Prospects for Transformation," in *Reassessing Security Cooperation in the Asia-Pacific: Competition*, *Congruence, and Transformation*, eds. Amitav Acharya and Evelyn Goh (Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press, 2007), 23.

⁷⁴ R. Stubbs and M. Williams, "The Poor Cousin?: Canada-ASEAN Relations," *International Journal* 64, no. 4 (Autumn, 2009), 933.

Academic Hiro Katsumata summarized four central themes of the ASEAN Way as the "principles of non-interference in the internal affairs of other members, quiet diplomacy, the non-use of force, and decision-making through consensus." Tobias Ingo Nischalke adds that "the process is characterized by informality, and it serves to forge a general consensus that accommodates the different viewpoints of all." In 1976 the spirit of the ASEAN Way was formalized in the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation (TAC). Nischalke writes that the TAC became,

a blueprint for the conduct of regional relations as envisioned by ASEAN. It encompassed seemingly unspectacular norms of conduct: peaceful resolution of conflict and non-use of force, respect of sovereignty, and non-interference in internal affairs. Those rules for state interaction have become beacons for the conduct of ASEAN's internal and external relations.⁷⁷

The ASEAN Way and the TAC became the fundamental framework for conducting diplomacy. That framework served to maintain stability throughout the Cold War and has continues to as the guiding principle for diplomacy in the region. With the collapse of Soviet communism and the shift to a unipolar world dominated by the United States, ASEAN entered a new era of expanding influence that moved beyond the Southeast Asian sphere.

From humble Cold War beginnings, ASEAN expanded to exert considerable influence in the region. Asia-Pacific scholar Michael Leifer noted that ASEAN had,

developed over the years into a working diplomatic community and has concurrently grown in international stature becoming in the process a factor of some significance in the calculations of both regional and extra-regional states. To that extent, despite intra-mural differences, it has been able to assume a

⁷⁵ Hiro Katsumata, "Reconstruction of Diplomatic Norms in Southeast Asia: The Case for Strict Adherence to the "ASEAN Way"," *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 25, no. 1 (Apr, 2003), 105.

⁷⁶ Tobias Ingo Nischalke, "Insights from ASEAN's Foreign Policy Co-Operation: The "ASEAN Way", a Real Spirit Or Phantom?" *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 22, no. 1 (Apr, 2000), 90.

prerogative role of a kind in an intermittent process of negotiations about establishing rules of the game.⁷⁸

The core of ASEAN expanded to its current membership of ten throughout the 1980s and 1990s. The expansion, however, was not without controversy as world opinion frowned on the organization's inaction in the face of human rights abuses by three of its newest members. Such apparent inaction was driven by the principle of non-interference which is ingrained in ASEAN's charter. The ASEAN Way demanded such issues be resolved through informal discussions and long term consensus building. To the west, however, the inability of ASEAN to significantly impact the abusive domestic politics of Myanmar, Laos and Cambodia highlighted the organization's weaknesses in settling internecine affairs. Although ASEAN ultimately proved unwilling to act directly against these states, they did engage in unsuccessful efforts to informally curb the behaviour. In a sign of ASEAN's expanding interests, a key factor in attempting to curb the human rights abuses was to prevent the erosion of international status, particularly with the United States and Europe.⁷⁹

Whilst ASEAN remains a core of Southeast Asia states, the organization has achieved increased relevance throughout the Asia-Pacific by reaching out with several offspring. Established in 1994, the ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF) was established based on the assumption that "if the Association was to remain relevant in the post Cold War security environment, it should ensure that its procedures would dominate Asia-Pacific security discourse."80 Originally envisioned as a means to engage great powers such as the United States, Japan and China, the ARF now includes Canada and 26 other

⁷⁸ Cited in Simon, ASEAN and Multilateralism: The Long, Bumpy Road to Community, 268-269.

⁷⁹ Ibid., 269

⁸⁰ Ibid., 278

member states plus the EU.⁸¹ Academic Sheldon Simon highlights that the ARF "is not meant to be a collective security arrangement. Nor is it designed to resolve specific regional disputes." It is "aimed at bringing about long-term peace by fostering a sense of mutual trust." A 1995 ARF concept paper outlined a grand strategy that would see ARF member states working towards greater Asia-Pacific stability in three distinct stages – confidence building measures, development of preventative diplomacy mechanisms, and development of conflict resolution measures.⁸³ Unfortunately the need for group consensus has slowed the measurable progress of the ARF. Since its inception it has succeeded in conducting only one simulated maritime anti-terrorism exercise with military and security representatives of 21 countries.⁸⁴ In addition to the ARF, ASEAN has also promoted expanded relations with the ASEAN Plus Three (APT).

Just as the ARF was established to assist ASEAN in setting the security agenda for the Asia-Pacific, the APT was an effort by the organization to maintain primary influence in regional economic matters. Specifically, the APT brings together ASEAN members and the three power economies of Northeast Asia – China, Japan and South Korea. The APT process was formally established in 1997, but it was the culmination of several years of effort by ASEAN leaders to develop a credible regional counterweight to growing EU and United States regionalism. Richard Stubbs, Professor of Political Science at McMaster University, believes APT has achieved early success in establishing

⁸¹ ASEAN Regional Forum, "About Us,"

http://www.aseanregionalforum.org/AboutUs/tabid/57/Default.aspx (accessed 3/16/2011, 2011).
82 Simon, ASEAN and Multilateralism: The Long, Bumpy Road to Community, 278.

⁸³ ASEAN Regional Forum, "The ASEAN Regional Forum: A Concept Paper" 1995).

⁸⁴ Simon, ASEAN and Multilateralism: The Long, Bumpy Road to Community, 280.Donald Urquhart, "MFA Press Release Admin Page Singapore Hosts ARF Security Shore Exercise, 24 January 2007," http://app.mfa.gov.sg/pr/read_content.asp?View,6353, (accessed 4/18/2011, 2011).

⁸⁵ Richard Stubbs, "ASEAN Plus Three," Asian Survey 42, no. 3 (May/Jun, 2002), 440-441.

a regional economic identity. He notes that the APT process has sparked a series of cross APT meetings between finance ministers and subordinate government officials, young leaders, patent office chiefs, science and technology representatives and various civilian experts. He also credits the association with sparking significant increases in regional trade. Finally, he writes that "regular meetings of East Asian government officials and politicians have helped build a sense of common purpose and identity. Certainly, these trends have led to the idea of East Asia becoming firmly embedded in the thinking and discourse of governments and opinion leaders around the region."86 APT continues to progress regional economic issues with great success. APT has also expanded into noneconomic discussion areas including food and energy security, disaster management, narrowing the development gap, rural development and poverty alleviation, human trafficking, labour movement, communicable diseases, and environment. 87 Both the ARF and APT have largely succeeded in spreading the principles of the ASEAN Way throughout the Asia-Pacific. The next step towards building an Asia-Pacific community was the establishment of the East Asia Summit (EAS).

The most recent venue for cementing regional governance is the EAS. The inaugural EAS held in 2005 included all APT states plus India, Australia and New Zealand, making it a truly Asia-Pacific body. According to the summit's declaration, the primary focus is to establish "a forum for dialogue on broad strategic, political and economic issues of common interest and concern with the aim of promoting peace,

⁸⁶ Ibid., 443-444, 454

⁸⁷ ASEAN, "ASEANWEB - Overview ASEAN Plus Three Relations," http://www.aseansec.org/16580.htm (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011).

stability and economic prosperity in East Asia." Nair believes the EAS is a significant step for regional dialogue. Not only does it include non-Asians for the first time, it also serves as a "dialogue mechanism, a body where political and security matters could be discussed. It emerged as a morph between the APT and ARF, as an attempt at addressing economic and security regionalism, and as yet another attempt at finding balance..." Phe influence of EAS will again grow in 2011 when both Russia and the United States join as regular participants. Speaking as an observer at the 2010 EAS, United States Secretary of State Hillary Clinton stated that America shares "ASEAN's vision of EAS as a forum where leaders can have intimate and informal discussions on important political and strategic issues. As I said earlier this week, we view ASEAN as a fulcrum for the region's emerging regional architecture." The endorsement by Clinton highlighted the importance of the Asia-Pacific. Such views echo American sentiment expressed via the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC), a non-ASEAN organization promoting Asia-Pacific interests.

Like the ASEAN Plus Three, APEC was conceived primarily as an Asia-Pacific response to increasing economic regionalism in other parts of the world, specifically the EU and the North American Free Trade Agreement. Although created with similar intent as APT, APEC was founded upon a different concept of regionalism that brought together major Asia-Pacific economies as well partners from across the Pacific. Hence, the first meeting in 1989 of the Australian led body included ten Asia-Pacific states plus Canada and the United States. The APEC model did not receive a warm welcome by all

⁸⁸ ASEAN, "ASEANWEB - Kuala Lumpur Declaration on the East Asia Summit, Kuala Lumpur, 14 December 2005," http://www.aseansec.org/23298.htm (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011).

⁸⁹ Nair, Regionalism in the Asia Pacific/East Asia: A Frustrated Regionalism?, 120.

⁹⁰ Hillary Clinton, "Intervention at the East Asia Summit in Hanoi, Vietnam October 30, 2010," http://www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2010/10/150196.htm (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011).

within ASEAN circles as there was still a preference towards a strictly regional pact. Despite some misgivings, however, there was also strong support from Singapore and ultimately six of ten ASEAN states chose inclusion in APEC. 91 Economic scholars Jeong Yeon Lee and Sung-Hoon Park identify APEC goals as "trade liberalization in line with GATT principles... facilitating trade and investment, promoting the exchange of information and enhancing mutual economic trust, and finding ways to stimulate economic and technical cooperation among member economies."92 APEC achieved early success in establishing its agenda and progressing global trade negotiations relating to the Uruguay round of General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade. 93 By 1998 an additional nine states had joined APEC. The breakdown of the states speaks to the perceived strength of APEC as a regional body through the 1990s. In 1991, APEC succeeded brokering the accession of the three Chinas – China, Hong Kong, and Taiwan. Also notable is the organization's expansion to include Russia, Mexico, Peru and Chile. APEC achieved some early successes in trade liberalization, but the slow pace of progress and APEC's inability to temper the effects of the 1997 Asian financial crisis revealed weaknesses growing within.

APEC's lack of progress in the 21st Century has fuelled the impression that its effectiveness has severely waned. Park and Lee suggest that APEC is suffering from combined crises of identity and credibility. They cite the identity crisis as originating in APEC's inability to prioritize focus between liberalizing trade and stimulating economic and technical cooperation. The path for a given a year is chosen not by group consensus,

⁹¹ Ganesan, ASEAN's Relations with Major External Powers, 267.

⁹² S. Park and J. Lee, "APEC at a Crossroads: Challenges and Opportunities," Asian Perspective 33, no. 2 (2009), 101. ⁹³ Ibid., 99

but by the host nation for the meeting. This lack of direction was exacerbated by the 1997 financial crisis.⁹⁴ Closely linked to the crisis of identity is that of credibility. Despites promises to liberalize regional trade, "there has been hardly any evidence of tangible contributions to the multilateral trading system that APEC can claim as its own."95 APEC's inability to identify and implement any progressive agenda can be linked to the dichotomy of Asia-Pacific regionalism that is discussed by both Nair and academic Nick Bisley. While the size and diversity of APEC would seem to suggest ample regional representation to move towards greater regional alignment. In fact, the "ASEAN way of consensus, think institutionalization and non-interference...clashed with the outcome oriented approaches of Anglo-American actors." Bisley suggests ASEAN felt threatened by APEC and purposefully lobbied to ensure members adopted the "ASEAN Way" of diplomacy. The need for consensus decision making and "the lack of leadership and effective bureaucratic support, has made integration under APEC a very slow, if not stationary, process."97 APEC's situation provides warning that within the Asia-Pacific "any efforts to build a community are susceptible not only to the interests of major powers, such as China, Japan or India, but also to the spoiling power of ASEAN."98 As countries outside the Asia-Pacific increase efforts to make regional inroads, the lessons of APEC must be understood. Success in the Asia-Pacific requires respect for the ASEAN Way. The ongoing efforts of organizations and forums such as APEC, the ARF and the EAS demonstrate that Asia-Pacific nations are seeking influence

⁹⁸ Ibid., 619

⁹⁴ Ibid., 106

⁹⁵ Ibid., 107

⁹⁶ Nair, Regionalism in the Asia Pacific/East Asia: A Frustrated Regionalism?, 117.

⁹⁷ N. Bisley, "East Asia's Changing Regional Architecture: Towards an East Asian Economic Community?" *Pacific Affairs* 80, no. 4 (Winter, 2007), 619.

outside the region, but in a manner governed by ASEAN ideals. Likewise, respect for the ASEAN Way can be seen in the new engagement strategies being pursued by major international actors such as the United States and EU.

As the world's largest economy and dominant military power, the United States is the predominant outside player seeking to confirm its influence in the Asia-Pacific. Since taking office in 2009, President Barack Obama has signalled the intent to fully engage in the Asia-Pacific. While the previous administration of George Bush was active in the region, the Bush approach and effect varied differed significantly from that of Obama. Early in Bush's term he made broad overtures throughout the region with agencies such as ASEAN and APEC, but his primary focus, particularly after September 11, 2001, was security. That focus resulted in an emphasis on bilateral relations with existing alliance members and confrontational diplomacy with North Korea. Broadly speaking, the Bush administration explored expanded socio-economic ties in the region but made little progress. The notable exception was Bush's success in achieving much improved relations with China. 99 Obama would chart a more multilateral approach. Mark Schiffer, the American Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defence for East Asia policy, discussed the importance of the Asia-Pacific prior to Secretary of Defence Robert Gates visiting China in January, 2011. He stated that the rise of Asia was the "salient and central geostrategic fact of the 21st Century. Indeed by most measures the Asia-Pacific region is the most important and most dynamic region in the world today and likely to become more so as

⁹⁹ James A. Kelly, "George W. Bush and Asia: An Assessment," in *George W. Bush and East Asia: A First Term Assessment*, eds. Robert M. Hathaway and Wilson Lee (Washington, DC: Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, 2005). Yoichi Funabashi, "Keeping Up with Asia: America and the New Balance of Power," *Foreign Affairs [H.W.Wilson - SSA]* 87, no. 5 (Sep/Oct, 2008), 110.

this still young century continues to unfold."¹⁰⁰ True to the perceived importance of the Asia-Pacific, the Obama administration has pressed American interest in the region using multiple strategies.

In November 2009 Obama visited Japan, Singapore and China to firmly indicate his interest in the region. In Japan he announced support for a new trade initiative termed the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), which includes the United States, Peru, Chile, Australia, Brunei Darussalam, Malaysia, New Zealand, Singapore, and Vietnam. TPP aims to negotiate a trade agreement to address 21st Century challenges. Specifically, the aim is to build towards free trade agreements that will eventually coalesce into a regional trade pact. 101 At the 2009 APEC forum in Singapore Obama reinvigorated the organization with promises of active American participation, including duties as host for the 2011 forum. Finally, his visit to China offered an initial opportunity to engage China on several trade issues and regional security. ¹⁰² In addition to APEC, the United States has also recently engaged with ASEAN. Obama hosted ASEAN leaders for a September 2010 meeting in New York. Welcoming the foreign leaders, he stated that "ASEAN countries are increasingly playing a leadership role in the region, and ASEAN itself has the potential to be a very positive force in global affairs. That is why the United States has accepted ASEAN's invitation to join the East Asia Summit, which will help us meet

¹⁰⁰ Mark Schiffer, "Travels with Gates - January 2011. Mark Schiffer Remarks to International Institute for Strategic Studies," http://www.defense.gov/home/features/2011/0111_gates1/ (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011). 101 Office of the White House Press Secretary, "Trans-Pacific Partnership: Progress Towards a Regional Agreement | the White House, November 13, 2010," http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2010/11/13/trans-pacific-partnership-progress-towards-a-regional-agreement (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011).; Ron Kirk, "Pursuing Economic Growth and Opportunity | the White House Blog. November 18, 2009," http://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2009/11/18/pursuing-economic-growth-and-opportunity (accessed 2/15/2011, 2011).Ian Fergusson and Bruce Vaughan, *The Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement*Congressional Research Service, [2010]).

¹⁰² Kirk, Pursuing Economic Growth and Opportunity | the White House Blog. November 18, 2009

regional and global challenges together." ¹⁰³ The broad diplomatic approach of the United States shows that they are cognizant of the requirement to engage in the ASEAN Way, but also that they will continue to aggressively support their interests in more direct means such as APEC and bilateral discussions. While the United States has signalled new regional focus with diplomatic overtures concerning regional trade and cooperation, the country is also drawing on its long standing military presence in the region to reinforce its presence and interests.

Despite an enduring presence in the region since World War II, American military and security presence is still considered by some Asia-Pacific nations such as Japan and Australia to be an important asset that must be preserved. Hitoshi Tanaka, Senior Fellow of the Japan Center for International Exchange, discussed concerns regarding American presence in the region. He stated that,

the wars in Afghanistan and Iraq and the global financial crisis have called into question the limitations of US power. Furthermore, the rise of China has hastened a relative decline in US power in East Asia, allowing China to grow in confidence and accelerating perceptions of China as a great power in the region. This has triggered anxiety among some US allies and friends and requires careful management to preserve the stability of the region. ¹⁰⁴

An important aspect of Obama's campaign in East Asia has been to reconfirm existing alliances and work towards new military and security arrangements. During his visit to Japan in November 2009, Obama stated that the United States,

looks to strengthen old alliances and build new partnerships with the nations of this region. To do this, we look to America's treaty alliances with Japan, South Korea, Australia, Thailand and the Philippines -- alliances that are not historical

¹⁰⁴ Hitoshi Tanaka, "Keeping the United States Engaged in Asia," *East Asia Insights, Toward Community Building*, no. October 2010 (2010), 1.

¹⁰³ Obama, Remarks by President Obama and President Triet of Vietnam at Opening of U.S.-ASEAN Leaders Meeting | the White House

documents from a bygone era, but abiding commitments to each other that are fundamental to our shared security. ¹⁰⁵

Secretary of Defence Robert Gates would reinforce Obama's words with several strategic visits aimed at securing existing ties and forging new links. Of particular note, Gates visited China to re-open military to military dialogue between the two states. He also participated in the first meeting of defence ministers from ASEAN Plus Eight nations, which included ASEAN states and Australia, China, India, Japan, New Zealand, South Korea, and Russia. The widespread intensity of American efforts in the Asia-Pacific leaves little room to question their commitment to being a regional actor with influence. Although few can match the diversity of American efforts within the Asia-Pacific, they are by no means the only external entity seeking greater influence in the area.

European Union (EU) leaders have also recognized the rising potential of the Asia-Pacific. Indeed the EU's predecessor, the European Economic Community, formally established dialogue relations with ASEAN in 1977. While not as pervasive as American connections in the region, the EU has certainly worked to broaden connections and influence. Building on thirty years of dialogue, the 2007 Nuremberg Declaration solidified relations between the EU and ASEAN. It also established commitments to promote a variety of items such as security throughout the Asia-Pacific, economic cooperation, energy security and climate change, cultural cooperation, and development cooperation. The EU is also actively involved in regional security as a member of the ARF. Lacking a geographic connection to the Asia-Pacific, the EU is applying its

¹⁰⁵ Barack Obama, "Remarks by President Barack Obama at Suntory Hall | the White House, November 14, 2009," http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-barack-obama-suntory-hall (accessed 2/15/2011, 2011).

¹⁰⁶ Nuremberg Declaration on an EU-ASEAN Enhanced Partnership, (2007): .

primary focus to ensuring sound economic relations with ASEAN and building bilateral trade agreements with members of ASEAN and other Asia-Pacific states. Membership in the ARF is also being leveraged to enhance EU influence and effectiveness throughout the region. With both the United States and the EU engaged in building a framework of Asia-Pacific influence, it seems natural that Canada would do so as well.

The record of Canadian engagement in the Asia-Pacific is lengthy, but not necessarily consistent or focused. In a 2009 panel discussion regarding Canada-Asia relations, Jack Austin, a retired Canadian senator and past president of the Canada China Business Council, succinctly summarized Canada's record. He stated that,

If you go back historically and look at Canada's view of Asia, it was to dismiss the region, at least in comparison with the Euro-American world. Canada sent a few missionaries over there. In their view, Asians weren't really civilized and had a corrupt economy. Canada's focus was on domestic nation-building, and its relationship with the US and the British Empire. Asia was of no consequence. 107

Austin's view reflects the reality of Canada's traditional role in the Asia-Pacific. The broad Asia-Pacific policy approaches of Canadian governments have included some forays into the diplomatic, security and economic realm, but it was the sector of international assistance that underpinned interest in the region.

Canada's post World War II approach to the Asia-Pacific was distinctly different from its approach to the United States and Europe. Whereas the west was a region that held the balance of power and promised future prosperity if engaged successfully, the

. .

 $^{^{107}}$ Y. Woo, "A Conversation on Canada-Asia Relations," $\it International Journal$ 64, no. 4 (Autumn, 2009), 954.

Asia-Pacific was a struggling area that needed assistance to gain access to the modern world. Hence, Ottawa's engagement with the Asia-Pacific was founded on the precepts of providing development aid. To be clear, however, the provision of aid was part of an orchestrated plan to win influence within the region. Political science academic Gregory Chin writes that the "makers of Canadian aid policy have traditionally held that the objectives of Canadian development assistance and other components of Canadian foreign aid policy – international security and diplomatic and commercial – are complimentary for the Asian region." Canada's aid strategy in the Asia-Pacific commenced in 1950 as an original participant in Commonwealth sponsored Colombo Plan. Under that plan, Canada focused development aid in Malaysia and Singapore until the 1970s. Following the establishment of ASEAN in 1967, Canada worked through that organization to target aid packages in member nations. The linking of development aid with diplomacy would lead to measurable success when Canada and ASEAN entered into an agreement as formal dialogue partners in 1977. Richard Stubbs writes that the dialogue initiative "not only regularized relations between ASEAN members and the Canadian government, but also gave Canada a crucial place at the table when meetings on ASEAN regional and international relations were held." The strategy of development continued into the new millennium, albeit with some disruptions as the Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) and International Development Research Centre (IDRC) were forced to change development focus to suit the aims of

¹⁰⁸ G. Chin, "Shifting Purpose: Asia's Rise and Canada's Foreign Aid," *International Journal* 64, no. 4 (Autumn, 2009), 993.

¹⁰⁹ Stubbs and Williams, *The Poor Cousin?: Canada-ASEAN Relations*, 929.

different governments.¹¹⁰ Taken as a whole, Canada's development programs in Southeast Asia fostered good relations as CIDA and IDRC programs were "in tune with regional foreign ministries and think tanks as they grappled with the new realities of the post-Cold War."¹¹¹ In the new millennium, the rapid rise of developing countries, particularly in Asia, and the growing disparity between the world's rich and poor, forced major shifts in the delivery of CIDA assistance from broad development to focused poverty reduction. The new CIDA focus vastly reduced the effectiveness of the only Canadian foreign policy tool which had achieved consistency in the Asia-Pacific region. To remain engaged in trade and security issues Canada would now have to revert to diplomacy, which had no sustained record or plan.

Canadian diplomatic efforts in the Asia-Pacific have generally received little priority by governments through the years. The bulk of Canada's effort has been expended in shoring relations with the United States and Europe. As a result, Canadian Asia-Pacific policy has been driven by the occasional spurts of attention rather than a strategic plan for long term engagement. Formal diplomatic relations within the region started with the aforementioned opening of official dialogue between Canada and ASEAN in 1975.

Engagement with ASEAN has secured a modest level of influence for Canada within the region. Building on successful dialogue, Canada and ASEAN signed an economic cooperation agreement in 1981 and Canada attends annual ASEAN post-

¹¹⁰ Ibid., 929 Over the years development priority shifted between several states including Malaysia, Singapore, Indonesia, Vietnam, Thailand, and to some extent India and China.

¹¹¹ Brian Job, "Revitalizing Canada-Southeast Asia Relations: The TAC Gives Us a Ticket...but do we have a Destination?" *Canada-Asia Agenda*, no. 11 (August 25, 2010, 2010).

ministerial conferences. The post-ministerial conferences are viewed as important engagement opportunities between ASEAN and foreign ministers of other dialogue partners. Canada was also invited to join the ARF as a founding member in 1994, thereby gaining a voice into regional security affairs. One of Canada's notable achievements was the CIDA funded talks concerning the disputed South China Seas. Sponsored by Canada between 1990 and 2001 these talks were formally hosted by Indonesia and served as an excellent relationship builder for Canada in the region. 112 Despite enjoying some success from ASEAN influence, ties to the organization remain relatively weak, in part due to inconsistent Canadian attention. As academics Richard Stubbs and Mark Williams point out, "ASEAN and its member states have been seen by the Canadian government as poor cousins to the dynamic Asian economies of Japan, South Korea, China, and now India." 113 After several years of inaction, however, there are signs of a re-engagement in the region. Just as the United States is now fully engaged in fostering Asia-Pacific growth, so too are there signs that Canada under Stephen Harper is increasing attention to the area. In 2009 Canada and ASEAN signed a joint declaration for enhanced partnership. Canada has also recently acceded to the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation, a fundamental building block to greater engagement in the area. Speaking at the signing of the treaty, Foreign Affairs Minister Lawrence Cannon stated that the treaty gesture "is a strong demonstration of Canada's engagement in Southeast Asia and its commitment to peace, security and cooperation in the region. Accession to the Treaty will better position Canada to advance its commercial, security and human rights interests

¹¹² Leszek Buszynski, "Rising Tensions in the South China Sea: Prospects for a Resolution of the Issue," *Security Challenges* 6, no. 2 (Winter 2010) (2010), 98.; Job, *Revitalizing Canada-Southeast Asia Relations: The TAC Gives Us a Ticket...but do we have a Destination?*, 2.

¹¹³ Stubbs and Williams, *The Poor Cousin?: Canada-ASEAN Relations*, 931.

in Southeast Asia." ¹¹⁴ Notably, however, Canada remains excluded from what is emerging as the preeminent ASEAN and Asia-Pacific forum, the East Asia Summit. Exclusion from that body is a visible sign of Canada's reduced importance in the region. In order to increase credibility in the region Canada will need to boost efforts to become relevant. However, the path to relevance is not clear as we have no substantial involvement with ASEAN and the influence of APEC is waning.

Canada's current government claims an active policy in the Asia-Pacific but has not attached significant resources or effort to achieving that claim. One of the key engagement pieces is APEC, but it appears TPP, to which Canada is not a party, may soon overshadow APEC. In the case of APEC, Canada was a founding member and continues to firmly support the organization and its goals. The Department of Foreign Affairs official website maintains that "APEC allows Canada to further engage in bilateral and multilateral discussions and negotiations in one of the world's largest economic zones, where many of our key trade partners are also members." However, given the rise of other regional initiatives such as the EAS or TTP, it is uncertain whether APEC will continue to thrive as a force of regional relevance. Journalist Carl Meyer speculated that Canada may lose some regional influence as APEC is overshadowed by groups to which Canada is not a party, most notably the TPP. He also quotes Singapore Prime Minister Lee Hsien Loong as saying TPP sideline talks were actually the "most

Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, "Minister Cannon Concludes Productive ASEAN Meetings in Vietnam, July 23, 2010," http://www.international.gc.ca/media/aff/news-communiques/2010/235.aspx (accessed 3/18/2011, 2011).

communiques/2010/235.aspx (accessed 3/18/2011, 2011).

115 Carl Meyer, "Foothold in Asia-Pacific Set to be Lost?" *Embassy - Canada's Foreign Policy Newspaper*November 17, 2010, 2010 (accessed 3/18/2011).

Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, "APEC Working for Canadians," http://www.international.gc.ca/apec/work-travail.aspx (accessed 3/18/2011, 2011).

significant" outcome of the APEC summit. Given the perceived importance of TPP, it appears Canada is once again at risk of missing the boat in the Asia-Pacific. Globe and Mail economic journalist John Weeks notes that food sector trade policies are preventing the government from negotiating a place in TPP, but believes Canadian business interests in the Asia-Pacific will be harmed as other APEC nations sign on. With APEC's future relevance in question and Canada unwilling to partake in TPP, there is no clear vehicle to ensure forward progression of Canadian interests in the Asia-Pacific.

What steps are necessary to protect Canadian interests in the Asia-Pacific and promote future growth? In an article regarding Canada's grand strategy from a security standpoint, academic Tsuyoshi Kawasaki highlights the difficulty of Canada's position. He states that,

Canada's physical remoteness, negligible military capability, and relatively minor stake in the region (compared with that of virtually everyone else), mean that other Pacific Basin states naturally have difficulty thinking of Canada as a player. Canada aggravates this situation by using the language of liberal internationalism to describe its interests in Asian security affairs, which merely reinforces the existing Asian view that Canada does not have true (that is, geostrategic) reasons to be involved in Asian security affairs. 118

Although speaking primarily of security concerns, the sentiments espoused by Kawasaki can easily apply to the full spectrum of Canadian affairs in the Asia-Pacific. As Canada's record with ASEAN indicates, influence in the region must be established using a long term, consistent plan that proves Canada respects the ASEAN Way and belongs as a prominent regional actor. Under the Obama administration the United States, who

-

¹¹⁷ Meyer, Foothold in Asia-Pacific Set to be Lost?

¹¹⁸ Tsuyoshi Kawasaki, "Formulating Canada's Grand Strategy in Asia," *International Journal* 56, no. 1 (Winter, 2000), 136.

already enjoys significant influence by virtue of size and power, is targeting all aspects of relations with the Asia-Pacific. Canada must be equally diverse in implementing a widespread plan to engage the Asia-Pacific. The next section will examine Canada's experience with NATO and determine whether a reallocation of diplomatic and military effort from NATO to the Asia-Pacific may be part of the solution to achieve a greater global balance for Canada.

<u>Chapter Three: Future Balance, the Merits of Military Relations With NATO and the Asia-Pacific</u>

Defining a state's foreign policy is an inexact art. Unlike domestic policy, governments have much less precision in achieving desired aims. In the book *The Politics of Canadian Foreign Policy*, scholar Kim Nossal devotes several pages to discussing the complexities of foreign policy. From that discussion there are several salient points to be considered when assessing the merits of Canada's NATO and Asia-Pacific policies. First, "objectives and the means of achieving them must be crafted to fit what is attainable." Second, foreign policy, particularly that of a small state, are "destined to be forever reactive, responding to the rivalries of the dominant powers, to the periodic pressures for a revision of the status quo, to the persistent threats to systemic peace." Third, "most states without either the desire or the capacity to use the uglier tools of statecraft [force, non-violent sanctions, coercion and inducement] have to rely on persuasion – or diplomacy – to achieve their goals." Finally, although "the environment, economic and trade questions, energy, culture..." may be on the foreign policy agenda,

"such items rarely displace for long the centrality of the problems of war and peace." When considered in the light of Nossal's discussion, Canada's foreign policy options following World War II were quite limited.

Whereas pre-World War II Canada was not concerned with a focus on building influence through international activism, the global nature of the Second World War clearly demonstrated the need to be engaged in the world. Only by building a world of peace and security would future prosperity be enabled. Following the war, both Canadian leaders and citizens accepted that sovereignty by itself offered no assurance of safety from the impacts of global affairs. Rather, as Pearson writes in his memoirs, that "far more important is to use your sovereignty to protect and advance your own legitimate interests by establishing relations of friendship, good-will, and agreement with other countries..." Given the aggressive rise of Stalin's Soviet Union, the economic potential in both Europe and the United States, and the cultural links to both Britain and France, it was natural that Canadian foreign affairs focused on building the Atlantic community. Pearson wrote that while it was hoped the UN would be the ideal platform to implement Canada's foreign policy, "NATO became a more effective, if more restricted, international political agency." ¹²¹ Now, as NATO celebrates more than sixty years of stability and success, the face of the world has drastically changed. Despite this change, relations with the United States and Europe remain central to Canadian policy, primarily built on the framework of NATO. Is it time to rethink that framework?

1

¹¹⁹ Kim Richard Nossal, *The Politics of Canadian Foreign Policy* (Scarborough, ON: Prentice-Hall Canada Inc., 1985), xi-xiii.

¹²⁰ Pearson, Mike, the Memoirs of the Right Honourable Lester B. Pearson, 32.

¹²¹ Ibid., 32

This section will look at influence factors that make both NATO and military relations in the Asia-Pacific important to Canada's future. Next, it will examine the balance of effort applied to NATO and determine if some of that effort should be diverted to the Asia-Pacific. In completing this analysis, it will be shown that whilst NATO remains critical to Canada, the country is neither sufficiently focused on the rising conventional and unconventional threats in the Asia-Pacific, nor on the growing socio-economic influence of the region. The lack of Asia-Pacific focus risks leaving the country exposed to the impacts of security issues such as terrorism and piracy that continue to thrive in the region. The country also risks loss of political influence and economic prosperity by not having an accepted voice in the region. Just as NATO helped secure Canada's foothold in Europe, so to can movement towards improved military relations in the Asia-Pacific help secure a regional voice for the nation.

Governments have limited resources to expend on any chosen areas of interest, which in turns leads to prioritization along lines that offer measurable success compared to effort applied. Author Steven Holloway offers five general principles which can be applied to compare the worth of applying foreign policy capital to a given area. In short, the five principles are security from attack, maintaining state capacity for autonomous action, maintaining domestic unity, the potential for international prestige, and ensuring economic prosperity. Applying these principles to military relations within NATO and the Asia-Pacific will reveal that although NATO remains critical to Canada's future, Asia-Pacific growth and potential also make it an area of vital importance for the future.

1/

¹²² Steven Kendall Holloway, *Canadian Foreign Policy: Defining the National Interest* (Toronto, ON: Broadview Press, 2006), 14.

A foreign policy based on leveraging Canada's military relationship with NATO and its members has served Canada well through the years. Not only has the nation prospered in an environment of peace and security, it has done so in a manner that has maintained unity and provided opportunities for the country to stand out as a nation with influence. The question to be asked is whether post-Cold War NATO still serves Canadian objectives and, if so, whether the 21st Century NATO should maintain the level of commitment applied by Canada over the past sixty years. Applying Holloway's five principles to Canada's NATO commitment will provide an indication of its continued importance and provide a gauge against which improved military relations in the Asia-Pacific can be assessed.

Holloway's first principle for determining the worth of a foreign policy action is its capacity to secure the nation from attack. Accepting that NATO succeeded in providing an umbrella of security for Canada during the Cold War, it remains to determine if NATO will continue to secure the nation from attack in the new century. Since the London Declaration of 1990 declared an end to the Cold War, NATO leadership and academics have been discussing whether the alliance remains relevant. Indeed, academic Ellen Hallams writes that political realists "continued to argue during the 1990s that the glue holding NATO together had disappeared, and that in the absence of a unifying threat alliance cohesion was likely to diminish." To be sure, alliance discord during NATO action in Bosnia and Kosovo in the 1990s, and divisions concerning America's coalition of the willing in 2003, threatened to splinter NATO.

 $^{^{123}}$ E. Hallams, "NATO at 60: Going Global?" International Journal 64, no. 2 (Spring, 2009), 435. 124 Ibid., 436-437

Ultimately, however, NATO has successfully maneuvered through the post-Cold War uncertainty and emerged with a mission that ensures relevancy in the 21st Century. Much of NATO's new vision can be linked to persistent American pressure to redefine NATO. That pressure led to the acceptance of a new NATO Strategic Concept in 2010. Formally adopted in Lisbon in November 2010, the new concept confirms NATO's traditional commitment to collective security amongst alliance members. It also codifies the necessary measures to ensure NATO continues to meet security challenges in the 21st Century.

Establishing an acceptable way ahead for NATO was a struggle that unfolded over many years. With no single threat to bind the alliance, three key factors have served to broaden NATO's relevance to the new century – expansion and cooperation within Europe, willingness to enforce security outside traditional NATO boundaries, and fostering relationships with global partners. Each of these factors is addressed within the new Strategic Concept.

In the case of the expansion and cooperation within Europe, many steps have been taken to ensure NATO remains relevant in the post Cold War framework. The alliance now includes many East European states and has offered to work closely with Russia on key issues such as missile defence and nuclear disarmament. In 1989, President George H.W. Bush utilized NATO as a means "to reach out to the former Warsaw Pact nations to extend that zone of security and stability." By forging "partnerships with Central and Eastern European militaries, and later by holding out the prospect for membership in the alliance, NATO became essential to fostering political, economic, and military

reform."125 Regarding Russia, the NATO-Russia Council was founded in 2002. In February 2010, Hillary Clinton remarked that NATO continues to "have real differences with Russia on several issues. And we intend to use the NATO-Russia Council as a forum for frank discussions about areas where we disagree." The Strategic Concept highlights that NATO and Russia have "committed themselves to developing their relations on the basis of common interest, reciprocity and transparency to achieve a lasting and inclusive peace in the Euro-Atlantic area based on the principles of democracy and co-operative security." ¹²⁷ In terms of building European cooperation, the Strategic Concept recognizes the importance of existing frameworks such as the Euro-Atlantic Partnership Council and Partnership for Peace programme. It also highlights the importance of ongoing dialogue with non-NATO states including Russia, Ukraine and several Mediterranean nations. With respect to future enlargement in NATO, the Strategic Concept makes clear that the alliance expects to extend invitations of membership to other like minded states within Europe and that NATO will assist with the preparation of aspiring members. In addition to maintaining a Euro-Atlantic focus, the Strategic Concept identifies the requirement to maintain the willingness and capacity to act globally.

The second major factor driving NATO relevance in the 21st Century is the potential requirement to project force globally in order to assure collective security.

¹²⁵ J. Goldgeier, "NATO's Future: Facing Old Divisions and New Threats," *Harvard International Review* 31, no. 1 (Spring, 2009), 49.

¹²⁶ Hillary Clinton, "Remarks on the Future of NATO at the Washington Strategic Concept Seminar February 22, 2010," *FDCH Political Transcripts* (February 22, 2010, .

Strategic Concept: For the Defence and Security of the Members of the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation, (19 November 2010, 2010): Article 36.

Based on NATO's experience in the Balkans, academic James Goldgeier writes that the United States "tried to gain allied support for the notion that NATO would now as a matter of course need to go out of area to combat threats. But most of the ... European allies were reluctant to see Kosovo as anything but an exception to the rule that NATO was designed for collective defence rather than for missions abroad."128 The terrorist strikes of September 11, 2001 acted as the catalyst for a revitalized NATO with world scope. In August 2003 NATO demonstrated its willingness to act outside its traditional boundaries by formally accepting leadership of the International Security Assistance Force in Afghanistan. At a ceremony formally marking NATO's assumption of leadership, NATO Deputy Secretary General Alessandro Minuto Rizzo stated that the "new mission is a reflection of NATO's ongoing transformation, and resolve, to meet the security challenges of the 21st century." The mission in Afghanistan continues as a mainstay of NATO policy and served as a catalyst for further discussions regarding NATO's global role. In a 2008 speech in Berlin, then-presidential candidate Obama highlighted that the 21st Century brought new threats from all corners of the globe and that "partnership and cooperation among nations is not a choice, it is the one way, the only way, to protect our common security and advance our common humanity." The global theme was reiterated in a February 2010 speech to the Atlantic Council by Hilary Clinton. She stated that in "an interconnected world, we cannot defend our people by crouching behind the geographic boundaries of the Alliance. Reality has redefined the

¹²⁸ Goldgeier, NATO's Future: Facing Old Divisions and New Threats, 49.

Alessandro Minuto-Rizzo, "Speech by Alessandro Minuto-Rizzo, NATO Deputy Secretary General, at the ISAF Assumption of Command Ceremony, 11-Aug.-2003," http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions 20575.htm (accessed 4/1/2011, 2011).

Barack Obama, "Change we Need | Barack Obama's Speech in Berlin 24 July 2008," http://my.barackobama.com/page/content/berlinvideo/ (accessed 3/23/2011, 2011).

area in which we operate." The 2010 Strategic Concept specifically states that "Alliance security must also take account of the global context. Alliance security interests can be affected by...terrorism, sabotage and organized crime, and by the disruption of the flow of vital resources." ¹³² In recognition of 21st Century threats, the Strategic Concept clearly acknowledges that NATO's continued relevance includes possible enforcement of collective security by conducting operations globally.

Closely linked to willingness to fight threats globally, and a third key factor of future alliance relevance, is the concept that NATO should foster partnerships with states outside traditional NATO boundaries who share common values and goals. The case for global partners is summarized by Hallams:

While nations such as Australia, Japan, or South Korea might not share the transatlantic history that has helped bind NATO members together, in an era of new and emerging global challenges, they do share a common commitment to democratic values and ideals, as well as the common goal of meeting the challenge of global terrorism and failed states. 133

The 2008 Bucharest Declaration indicated NATO's willingness to work with like minded states around the globe. That declaration specifically targeted Australia, Japan, New Zealand, Singapore, and South Korea. These states have all been contributors to the NATO led mission in Afghanistan and are viewed as global partners. The Bucharest Declaration states that NATO's objectives with these global partners "include support for

¹³¹ Clinton, Remarks on the Future of NATO at the Washington Strategic Concept Seminar February 22,

¹³² NATO,

Strategic Concept: For the Defence and Security of the Members of the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation, Article 24.

Hallams, NATO at 60: Going Global?, 425.

operations, security cooperation, and enhanced common understanding to advance shared security interests and democratic values." ¹³⁴ In a visit with Australia's Prime Minister the month prior to formal adoption of the new Strategic Concept, NATO Secretary General Anders Fogh Rasmussen remarked that,

A key element of this concept will be a refreshed approach to NATO's partners and it's my hope that the Strategic Concept will open the door more widely to partnership between NATO and countries around the globe, and I hope that Australia, if it so chooses, will have the opportunity to deepen its relationship with NATO in the future. ¹³⁵

With a willingness to work with non-NATO partners, project force globally if required, and continue cooperation and expansion within Europe, NATO has successfully rebranded itself to face the 21st Century. In terms of Holloway's five principles for foreign policy worthiness, it is clear that NATO continues to satisfy the first principle of providing security from attack. "Maintaining state capacity for autonomous action" is the next principle to be examined in light of NATO.

Holloway's second principle of autonomous action reflects his belief that small states will need to sacrifice some degree of sovereignty in order to gain security within a larger organization. ¹³⁷ In a unique twist, Canada's membership in NATO served as an avenue for the country to attain some measure of autonomy from the much larger and

¹³⁴ NATO, "Bucharest Summit Declaration - Issued by the Heads of State and Government Participating in the Meeting of the North Atlantic Council in Bucharest on 3 April 2008, 03-Apr.-2008," http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/official texts 8443.htm?selectedLocale=en (accessed 4/1/2011, 2011).

Anders Fogh Rasmussen and Julia Eileen Gillard, "Joint Press Point with NATO Secretary General Anders Fogh Rasmussen and the Prime Minister of Australia, Ms Julia Eileen Gillard, 04-Oct.-2010," http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_66567.htm (accessed 4/1/2011, 2011).

¹³⁶ Holloway, Canadian Foreign Policy: Defining the National Interest, 14.

¹³⁷ Ibid., 15

more powerful United States. Jockel and Sokolsky state that the United States was the "ally whose overwhelming influence membership in the multilateral NATO was said to counterbalance." Indeed Canada has largely complied with NATO direction and rarely sought to prove its independence within the organization. There are some notable exceptions such as the debate concerning the stationing of nuclear weapons in Canada through the 1950s and 1960s¹³⁹ and the gradual withdrawal of Canadian troops from Europe, but Canada has generally sought autonomy by challenging the United States outside NATO. Although generally conformist within NATO, Canada has often adopted distinctly different opinions and policies than its greatest NATO ally. Examples of such distinct Canadian views include wars in Korea, Vietnam, and Iraq. In each of these wars Canadian foreign opinion differed from that of the United States. In the case of Korea, Canada participated in the action but strongly opposed the use of atomic weapons and, along with Britain, convinced the United States to publicly rule out their use in Korea. 140 Canada also showed considerable autonomy from its American neighbor by pursuing the international ban on landmines and strongly supporting the International Criminal Court. Broadly speaking, membership in NATO has not reduced the country's capacity to form opinions and policies that differ from allies. Such autonomy has been an important factor maintaining domestic support for NATO, thereby reducing the impact on national unity.

Military relations within NATO have rarely proven to be a divisive issue amongst Canadians, the third criteria for success in accordance with Holloway's principles. The 1949 formal ratification of the North Atlantic Treaty was nearly unanimous, with only 2

¹³⁸ Jockel and Sokolsky, Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure, 331.

¹³⁹ Holloway, Canadian Foreign Policy: Defining the National Interest, 139-146.

¹⁴⁰ Ibid., 134-151

members of Parliament voting against it. Satisfied that Canada spoke with one voice concerning NATO membership, Pearson wrote that "whenever possible in matters of foreign affairs party politics should end at the water's edge or at the national border. That was certainly the case with the policy which culminated in the North Atlantic Treaty."¹⁴¹ National acceptance of NATO was easy in the post World War II years. Academic David Haglund highlights two factors that greatly contributed to easy Canadian acceptance of NATO. First he believes NATO to be "a continuation of the country's longstanding relationship with Europe, and in the first instance of its historic relationship with Great Britain." ¹⁴² The close bond to Europe was naturally ingrained in all Canadians. In the 1951 census, 47.9% of the population claimed British heritage, 30.8% claimed French, and 18.3% claimed other European states. ¹⁴³ The second factor espoused by Haglund was that having just witnessed the devastating effects of global war, Canada now believed their security "was inseparable from that of the Western Europeans. Whereas the watchword had been 'no commitments,' [prior to World War II] now it became 'commitment' – to a military alliance with the Europeans, and to the grander vision of an Atlantic community of shared values and interests." ¹⁴⁴ Although specific actions such as Canada's mission in Afghanistan, have not necessarily been fully supported by Canadians, commitment to NATO has been generally consistent within Canada. For instance, 79% of Canadians fully endorsed the intervention of NATO in

¹⁴¹ Pearson, Mike, the Memoirs of the Right Honourable Lester B. Pearson, 59.

¹⁴² David G. Haglund, "Canada and the Atlantic Alliance: An Introduction and Overview," in *What NATO for Canada?*, ed. David G. Haglund (Kingston, ON: Center for International Relations, Queen's University, 2000), 4.

¹⁴³ Statistics Canada, "Distribution of the Population, by Ethnic Group, Census Years 1941, 1951 and 1961," http://www65.statcan.gc.ca/acyb02/1967/acyb02_19670197014-eng.htm (accessed 4/4/2011, 2011). ¹⁴⁴ Haglund, *Canada and the Atlantic Alliance: An Introduction and Overview*, 5.

Kosovo in 1999.¹⁴⁵ France's break with the Alliance in the late 1960s did raise some concerns as it acted as a potential catalyst for a Quebec population who felt that Canada's foreign policy was dominated purely by Anglo-Saxon issues.¹⁴⁶ While the political unrest in Quebec may have served as impetus for reductions in Canada's military contribution to NATO, the underlying commitment was never in doubt. In a 2010 poll concerning defence priorities, Nanos Research found that 75.2% of Canadians felt the NATO commitment in Europe was of moderate to very high importance. The results in Quebec were similar with 75.1% in the same range – albeit somewhat more moderate in their stance.¹⁴⁷ In a nation focused on unity issues, Canada's involvement in NATO has rarely detracted from national unity. Instead, Alliance membership has often served as a point of national prestige that helped assure Canada's position as an international actor.

Holloway's fourth principle concerns the capacity for a foreign affairs policy to result in international prestige. In the case of NATO, one of the most important aspects of alliance membership was the prestige it was able to draw on for other political objectives. As Jockel and Sokolsky highlighted, joining NATO ensured Canada was part of the post World War II "in" crowd. Prestige within that group manifested itself in many ways throughout the years. In the early 1950s, Haglund cites an American General in Europe as stating that "Canada [was] responsible for the biggest contribution...to the expansion of West European air defence." Indeed, at the time, Canada maintained a very significant military land and air presence in NATO and earmarked up to 8% of GDP

¹⁴⁵ Juliet O'Neill, "Poll Finds Support for NATO, April 10, 1999," *The Windsor Star*Apr 10, 1999.

¹⁴⁶ Greg Donaghy, "Domesticating NATO: Canada and the North Atlantic Alliance, 1963-68," *International Journal* 52, no. 3 (Summer, 1997), 450.

¹⁴⁷ Nik Nanos, Globe and Mail/Nanos Poll - Defense PolicyNanos Research, 2010), 10.

¹⁴⁸ Jockel and Sokolsky, Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure, 316.

towards defense spending. In an address to the Canadian Parliament in 1953, American President Dwight D. Eisenhower stated that,

Within the framework of NATO, in the construction of new patterns for an international security, in the lengthy and often toilsome exploration of a regional alliance, they have been patient and wise devisors of a stout defence for the western world. Canada...has earned the gratitude and the affectionate respect of all who cherish freedom and seek peace. 149

Later, after a relative decline in Canada's commitment to NATO during the 1970s and early 1980s, President Ronald Reagan praised Canada's role in NATO. He stated that "For more than 35 years, we and our European friends have joined together in history's most successful alliance — the North Atlantic Treaty Organization. The world will not forget that Canada was in the forefront of the nations that formed and armed NATO." More recently, Obama lauded Canada's role in Afghanistan his first visit to Canada in 2009. Of the NATO mission in Afghanistan, he stated that the "people of Canada have an enormous burden there that they have borne... You've put at risk your most precious resource: your brave men and women in uniform. And so we are very grateful for that." In 2006, NATO Secretary General de Hoop Scheffer echoed these remarks in saying Canada "has a long history of defending values, including, when necessary, through the use of the armed forces. Canada also has a firm record as a country that pulls

-

¹⁴⁹ Dwight D. Eisenhower, "Eisenhower's First Parliamentary Address, November 14, 1953." CBC, http://archives.cbc.ca/emissions/emission.asp?IDLan=1&IDEmission=129&IDClip=3873&page=5 (accessed 04/04, 2011).

¹⁵⁰ Ronald Reagan, "Toast at a Luncheon with Provincial and Community Leaders, Quebec City, March 18, 1985," http://www.reagan.utexas.edu/search/speeches/speech srch.html (accessed 04/04, 2011).

¹⁵¹ Barack Obama, "Press Availability by President Obama and Prime Minister Harper of Canada, February 19, 2009." http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/press-availability-president-obama-and-prime-minister-harper-canada-21909, (accessed 4/4, 2011).

its weight when it comes to security."¹⁵² There can be little doubt that although Canada's participation in NATO has varied over the years, membership has provided many opportunities for the nation to shine internationally. Commitment to NATO ensured Canada was seen as an active international actor supporting the cause of freedom and democracy. It also opened economic doors for Canada that helped ensure prosperity.

NATO has been a key enabler in ensuring Canadian access to economic markets in Europe. Now, as Europe becomes increasingly regionalized under the European Union, Alliance membership is a critical element to maintaining a voice in what remains a vital region of economic and political interest for Canada, thereby satisfying Holloway's fifth principle concerning the potential for prosperity. Canada's role has positioned the country well within NATO. Jockel and Sokolsky write that in "NATO headquarters and allied capitals, especially in Washington, there is no dearth of public recognition and praise on the part of NATO's leaders for Canada's willingness to assume a major combat role in Kandahar and for the outstanding performance of the Canadian Forces." The link between NATO security and other aspects of European policy is reinforced in the new Strategic Concept. The Concept specifically speaks of continued strategic cooperation between the NATO and the EU. While the link is primarily aimed at security concerns, the official linkage will assist Canadian influence into other areas EU concern. In particular, Canada is currently negotiating to liberalize trade with the EU. In January 2011, Peter Van Loan, Canadian Minister of International Trade, stated

¹⁵² Jaap De Hoop Scheffer, "Speech by NATO Secretary General at the Canadian War Museum, Ottawa, Canada, 15-Jun.-2006," http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions 22490.htm (accessed 4/4/2011, 2011).

¹⁵³ Jockel and Sokolsky, Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure, 333.

that EU trade negotiations "represent our most significant trade initiative since the signing of the North American Free Trade Agreement. This agreement will boost two-way trade between Canada and the European Union, while creating jobs on both sides of the Atlantic." In March 2011 Prime Minister Stephen Harper set a timeline to conclude a free trade agreement with the EU by 2012. Clearly Europe remains an important aspect of Canada's foreign policy. Active membership in NATO is vital to maintaining Canada's reputation and influence in the face of EU's increasing regionalization.

Applying Holloway's five principles of assessing foreign policy clearly demonstrates the continued relevance of military relations with NATO in the 21st Century. The alliance has evolved to face new global threats and will continue to fill an important security niche in the years to come. The alliance also remains important as an avenue for asserting Canadian political and economic influence in Europe. While the continued relevance of NATO membership may not be in doubt, the rising power and influence of other global regions does challenge the balance of resources applied to NATO versus emerging regions.

As discussed previously, the Asia-Pacific region has seen enormous growth in economic and political clout. Canadian efforts in the region have been sporadic though the years, leaving Canada as nation of relatively minor importance to most in the region.

¹⁵⁴ Peter Van Loan, "International Trade Minister Peter Van Loan Welcomes Sixth Round of Canada-European Union Trade Negotiations," DFAIT, http://www.international.gc.ca/media_commerce/comm/news-communiques/2011/026.aspx (accessed 4/4, 2011).

¹⁵⁵ Michael Lewis, "Harper Pledges Deadline to Wrap Up EU and India Trade Talks," Toronto Star, http://www.thestar.com/federalelection/article/966877--harper-pledges-deadline-to-wrap-up-eu-and-india-trade-talks (accessed 4/4/2011, 2011).

In keeping with Canada's inconsistent approach to the Asia-Pacific, Prime Minster Harper's government has espoused a policy of greater cooperation within the region, but achieved little. The consequence of Canada's lack of focus is that the country is not seen as an important player within the region. Boutilier writes that "by way of sweeping generalization, many Asians see us as a pleasant but inconsequential people; less charged in term of baggage than the Americans but not particularly important in the great scheme of things."156 To turn the tide in the Asia-Pacific, Canada must engage the region on multiple levels. Drawing on the NATO example, one prong of a successful engagement in the Asia-Pacific may be through the common ground of security.

As with the previous example of NATO, the merits of improved military relations within the Asia-Pacific will be assessed using Holloway's five principles. The first factor to be considered is whether such relations can offer security from attack. Assessing security from attack in the modern Asia-Pacific sense, however, differs significantly from that of NATO.

NATO was formed in response to the well defined security threat posed by the aggression of the communist Soviet Union. Although some countries, like Canada, saw potential economic and political spin offs from the new alliance, it was clear to all the founding members that NATO was primarily a collective security pact of like minded states intent on protecting against conventional and atomic threats posed by the Soviets. While the Asia-Pacific region was certainly embroiled in aspects of the Cold War, the region does not share a common ideology and has traditionally not shared a single

¹⁵⁶ Boutilier, Email James Boutilier/Rob Gillis March 1, 2011, Asia-Pacific Motivation for Closer Relations with Canada

dominant threat that polarized the region. There have, and continue to be, dominant powers such as Japan and China, but the threat posed by those nations has not forced the remaining Asia-Pacific states into a collective security arrangement. A complex security environment and diverse political cultures and ideologies as led to regional security agreements that are largely bilateral and/or broad and general in nature.

The earliest regional attempt at collective security was ASEAN which sought to "alleviate intra-ASEAN tensions, to reduce the regional influence of external actors, and to promote the socioeconomic development of its members states as a further hedge against Communist insurgency." In a 2003 interview, former ASEAN Secretary-General Rodolfo Certeza Severino confirmed that although the world had changed greatly since the inception of ASEAN, the fundamental security objective remained unchanged. He reaffirmed that "ASEAN was founded for a political purpose: to provide a framework to deal with potential conflicts in a peaceful way. This is still the function of ASEAN. I do not think ASEAN is about to organize an armed force..." Although ASEAN has not moved towards collective military action, they have recognized the importance of military relations throughout the region with the foundation of the ASEAN Regional Forum.

Like ASEAN, the ARF is primarily a forum of diplomatic exchange, but with a much broader regional focus. As outlined in its first formal meeting in 1994, ARF objectives are to "foster constructive dialogue and consultation on political and security

¹⁵⁷ Shaun Narine, "Institutional Theory and Southeast Asia: The Case of ASEAN," *World Affairs* 161, no. 1 (Summer, 1998), 33.

¹⁵⁸ Rodolfo Certeza Severino Jr, "ASEAN Fusion: Southeast Asia's Future Role in World Affairs," *Harvard International Review* 24, no. 4 (Winter, 2003), 79.

issues of common interest and concern and to make significant contributions to efforts towards confidence-building and preventive diplomacy in the Asia-Pacific region."¹⁵⁹ While ARF does not include any active military component for mutual defence, it continues to provide opportunities for military leaders to meet and discuss areas of mutual concern. From a military standpoint, the most significant force in regional security in the Asia-Pacific is the United States.

United States security interests in the Asia-Pacific are most visible in several bilateral defence arrangements commonly referred to as the 'San Francisco system.' The term refers to bilateral security agreements signed beginning in 1951 between the United States and Australia, New Zealand, Japan, the Philippines, South Korea, Thailand, and to some degree Singapore. Based on the bilateral agreements the American forces maintain a footprint of approximately 100,000 soldiers, airmen and sailors throughout the Asia-Pacific. ¹⁶⁰ Academic William Tow cites three strategic goals of maintaining bilateral agreements in the region:

First...the United States, as the world's the world's foremost maritime power, must maintain control of Southeast Asia's maritime routes. These are vital to the flow of Middle East oil and are central lifelines between the great industrial powers of Northeast Asia and the Indian Ocean littorals. Bilateral alliances...provide the U.S. Seventh Fleet and other components of PACOM with friendly way stations to sustain a regional naval presence. Second, it is not in the interests of any state...to strive for regional strategic dominance or hegemony...[T]he bilateral alliances in Southeast Asia provide an effective balancing mechanism against the possibility of such dominance. In particular,

but no formal bilateral agreement is in place.

 $^{^{159}}$ ASEAN Regional Forum, The ASEAN Regional Forum : A Concept Paper

¹⁶⁰ William T. Tow, "Assessing Bilateral Security Alliances in the Asia Pacific's "Southern Rim": Why the San Francisco System Endures," Shorenstein APARC, http://aparc.stanford.edu/publications/assessing bilateral security alliances in the asia pacifics southern rim why the san francisco system endures/ (accessed 4/8, 2011). Note that New Zealand is no longer party to existing bilateral agreements. The relationship with Singapore approaches that of the other nations

these alliances are viewed as a way to deter China from converting Southeast Asia into its own strategic buffer zone. Third, each "southern rim" ally facilitates U.S. strategic operations in ways that reinforce U.S. access to and influence within the growing economies and markets of Southeast Asia and throughout the entire Asian region. ¹⁶¹

Since initiating the San Francisco system sixty years ago, the nature and extent of several have evolved. Most notably, New Zealand was excluded as a member of the Australia, New Zealand, United States (ANZUS) Security Treaty after refusing entry to an American Navy ship based on the potential that it might be carrying nuclear weapons. As former United States Secretary of State George Shultz stated, "when New Zealand decided to reject the Buchanan, it also decided, in effect, that the basic operational elements of the ANZUS treaty would not apply to it. In a sense, New Zealand walked off the job – the job of working with each other to defend our common security." Despite changes within the Asia-Pacific bilateral agreements and the introduction of regional forums such as the ARF, however, the San Francisco system endures. Current Australian ambassador to the United States Kim Beazley has written that this is true partly because none of the "participant states have found other regional and bilateral relationships sufficiently attractive to eschew the benefits of this older security framework." ¹⁶³ He further states that the United States is "trying to replicate the character of those treaty based relationships without the implicit guarantee with a wide variety of additional states in the area..." and that they are "not just interested in projecting dominance over the Asia-Pacific region, but is equally interested in pursuing effective interoperability and

-

¹⁶¹ Ibid.

¹⁶² George P. Schultz, "The Goal of our Alliances," *Vital Speeches of the Day* 51, no. 21 (08/15, 1985), 642-645.

¹⁶³ Kim Beazley, "Whither the San Francisco Alliance System?" *Australian Journal of International Affairs* 57, no. 2 (Jul, 2003), 326.

burden sharing with its military allies in the region."¹⁶⁴ The ongoing efforts of ARF and the continued military interest of the United States in the Asia-Pacific suggest the region has significant security impact. What is the threat to Canada and can improved military relations meet the challenge of Holloway's first principle to help keep Canada safe from attack?

The Asia-Pacific region holds few, if any, direct threats to Canadian national security. The region's superpower, China, has significant military forces but is unlikely to attack Canadian territory and interests. That being said, the region is home to many security issues that may impact Canada's way of life. The Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade website notes that "Southeast Asia is home to serious regional and international security challenges – including terrorism, health, small arms trafficking, human trafficking, illicit drugs trade and piracy, which affect Canada." Likewise, the 2008 Canada First Defence Strategy states that:

Unequal access to resources and uneven economic distribution are proving to be increasing sources of regional tension even as existing low-intensity or frozen conflicts in Africa, South Asia, the Middle East and the Balkans remain largely unresolved. The proliferation of advanced weapons and the potential emergence of new, nuclear-capable adversarial states headed by unpredictable regimes are particularly worrisome, as is the pernicious influence of Islamist militants in key regions. The ongoing buildup of conventional forces in Asia Pacific countries is another trend that may have a significant impact on international stability in coming years. ¹⁶⁶

¹⁶⁴ Ibid., 336

Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, "Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN)," http://www.international.gc.ca/asia pacific-asia <a href="pacifi

¹⁶⁶ Department of National Defence, *Canada First Defence Strategy* (Ottawa: Department of National Defence, 2008), 6.

Whereas, the Asia-Pacific may not pose as clear a threat as the Soviet Union of 1949, there is little doubt that Canada has security interests in the area. The United States has recognized the changing global security dynamic. With respect to military forces, American "forward deployed forces are reduced in Europe but increased in the West Pacific. The US Navy shifts vessels from the Atlantic to the Pacific fleet, and deploys its most modern surface and sub-surface combatants in Asia." Just as NATO provided an avenue to control European based threats, so to can greater participation in Asia-Pacific security provide some measure of assistance in countering threats from the region.

In a 2010 address concerning the regional architectures of Asia, Hilary Clinton stated that "half of diplomacy is being there." For Canada to truly benefit from security relations in the Asia-Pacific we must become a committed partner in the region. While Canada is a founding member of the ARF, the country has committed very little in terms of military and security relations in the region. Asia-Pacific expert Brian Job highlights Canada's lack of visibility in the region. "A telling example is Canada's apparent indifference regarding the Shangri-la Dialogue – only once in nine years has the Canadian Minster of Defence joined his counterparts in what has become the region's most prominent track 1.5 security forum." Canada's ongoing absence will ultimately limit the country's ability to leverage relationships to enhance national security. One need only look back to August, 2010 to see the potential benefits of increased influence in the Asia-Pacific. On 13 August, Canadian officials intercepted the ship MV Sun Sea

¹⁶⁷ S. Frühling and B. Schreer, "Nato's New Strategic Concept and Us Commitments in the Asia-Pacific," *RUSI Journal* 154, no. 5 (Oct, 2009), 99-100.

¹⁶⁸ Hillary Clinton, "Remarks on Regional Architecture in Asia: Principles and Priorities January 12, 2010," http://www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2010/01/135090.htm (accessed 4/8/2011, 2011).

¹⁶⁹ Job, Revitalizing Canada-Southeast Asia Relations: The TAC Gives Us a Ticket...but do we have a Destination?, 5.

which was carrying 490 Sri Lankan migrants, potentially including several terrorists associated with the Tamil Tigers, seeking illegal entry into Canada. The advance cuing for that interception stemmed from security connections between the Sri Lankan government and Canada. As Canada attempts to counter the many unconventional threats of the 21st Century, a consistent presence in the Asia-Pacific will prove vital. A new emphasis on building military ties can play an important role in building the security relationship.

A long history of military cooperation was one of the key building blocks of Canada's acceptance within NATO. Similarly, the forging of enduring military relations will help achieve long term influence in the Asia-Pacific. American Pacific Command Commander Admiral Robert Willard believes that "throughout the Asia-Pacific region, military leaders are regarded as important, influential national leaders and often leave the service to help govern their countries. Consequently, the benefits of continuous mil-to-mil relationship often extend beyond of the service-life of the military leaders themselves." Indeed the United States has long recognized the importance of military influence throughout the Asia-Pacific and, despite an already significant presence, is pushing for greater military integration. Academic Daniel Twining writes that at NATO's 2006 Riga Summit, "the United States secured the alliance's agreement to enhance military interoperability and joint planning with Japan, Australia, South Korea, and New Zealand. This was part of a larger U.S. design to encourage Asian partners to

-

¹⁷⁰ Patti Fong, Raveena Aulakh and Allan Woods, "Canadian Officials Board Tamil Ship - Thestar.Com," http://www.thestar.com/news/canada/article/847277--canadian-officials-intercept-tamil-ship (accessed 4/8/2011, 2011).

¹⁷¹ Forum Staff, "Questions and Answer with the U.S. PACOM Commander Admiral Robert Willard," *Asia Pacfic Defense FORUM* 35, no. 3 (2010), 13.

assume global security responsibilities."¹⁷² Given Canada's ever increasing political and economic interests in the Asia-Pacific and the presence of threats such as terrorism, piracy and illegal migration, it is clear that the stability of the region will impact Canada's domestic security. Forging improved military relations in the region will be an important step towards task of securing Canada's domestic security and will satisfy Holloway's first principle of keeping the country safe from attack.

Holloway's second criterion for assessing a foreign policy action is the extent to which it restricts a state's ability to act internationally. There is little risk that closer relations within the Asia-Pacific will unduly restrict Canada. Existing structures in the region are strongly based on the ASEAN principle of protecting state individuality and achieving change through group consensus. Steps towards improved military relations in the Asia-Pacific will require years of sustained attention. Job points to Canada's recent signing of the ASEAN Treaty of Amity and Cooperation (TAC) as an important step in building Asia-Pacific relations. The primary purpose of the treaty is to bind signatories to peaceful resolution of disputes. Minister of Foreign Affairs Cannon stated that "accession to the Treaty is a strong demonstration of Canada's engagement in Southeast Asia and its commitment to peace, security and cooperation in the region." Accession to the Treaty is indicative of steps towards closer relations in the area. It commits Canada to very little but is highly significant to those in the region. Building strong military ties will take a long term commitment by the government. Given the nature of

¹⁷² D. Twining, "Democratic Partnership in Asia," *Policy Review*, no. 163 (Oct/Nov, 2010), 69.

¹⁷³ Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, *Minister Cannon Concludes Productive ASEAN Meetings in Vietnam, July 23, 2010*

relations in the region, there is minimal risk that agreements will unduly restrict Canada's ability to act autonomously on the international stage.

Increased presence and improved military relations pose minimal risk to national unity, Holloway's third tenet of a good foreign affairs policy. As discussed earlier, Canada's large commitment to NATO has rarely impacted the national unity discussion. The largest impact was seen in the 1960s when France withdrew from the alliance and there were some in the growing Quebec sovereignty community who viewed NATO as aligning Canada too closely with Anglo concerns. The only other times that NATO has affected unity has been in the levels of support to military action such as Afghanistan. In the case of Afghanistan there was strong national support initially from all areas, although Quebec was slightly below the national average. 174 By 2010 support for Canada's mission had eroded nationally with only a third of Canadians in general, and 22 per cent of Quebecers, supporting continued presence. 175 Returning to the Asia-Pacific, it is unlikely that increasing military relations in the region will affect unity. Increasing presence in the area will not be viewed as a reflection of solely Anglo concerns. Indeed, Canada's ethnic makeup and political/economic interests have shifted significantly since the nation joined NATO in 1949. In an interview concerning Canada-EU relations, academic Frederic Merand remarked that:

¹⁷⁴ J. Massie, "Regional Strategic Subcultures: Canadians and the use of Force in Afghanistan and Iraq," *Canadian Foreign Policy* 14, no. 2 (Spring, 2008), 33. Support for Canada's role in Afghanistan stood at 79 percent or higher in all provinces is October 2001. Quebec support hovered between 49 and 60 percent between 2002 and 2005, and then plunged below 40 percent.

¹⁷⁵ Angus Reid, "Just Over a Third of Canadians Support the Mission in Afghanistan | Angus Reid Public Opinion," http://www.angus-reid.com/polls/43414/just-over-a-third-of-canadians-support-the-mission-in-afghanistan/ (accessed 10/27/2010, 2010). The Angus Reid Poll in October 2010 puts overall support for the Afghanistan mission at 35 percent. Quebec support is well below the national average at 22 percent.

European influence on Canadian foreign policy is probably no longer what it used to be. It must be remembered that for the generation of 50 years ago, Canada's leaders were often of first- or second-generation European origin. Often they had been educated in England or France, and were still very close to the Old World. That is no longer the case today. Canadians come from all over the world. Canada has also become what could be called an Asian power, a power in the Americas—a modest one, true, but a power all the same—with interests much more varied than in the old days. 176

When Canada joined NATO the 97 per cent of the country claimed European heritage. ¹⁷⁷ In the 2006 census, in a reflection of Canada's increasingly mixed population, individuals were able to select more than one ethnic background. Only 35.6 per cent claimed some British background and 31.5 claimed some European ancestry. A sign of massive immigration from the Asia-Pacific region and the new social dynamic is that 11.4 per cent claimed Chinese, East Asian, or Southeast Asian origins. ¹⁷⁸ In terms of immigration, the region is consistently Canada's largest source of new immigrants. Over the past ten years 50.2 per cent of all new permanent residents have come from the Asia Pacific region. ¹⁷⁹ Given the influx of new citizens from the Asia-Pacific, the relatively slow pace of building new relations amongst Asian nations, and the non-confrontational nature of the ASEAN Way, it is very unlikely that seeking improved military relations will cause concerns with national unity. Indeed, instead of risking unity, the changing demographics of Canada make it likely that increased Asia-Pacific relations will help

¹⁷⁶ Frédéric Mérand, "Interview with Frédéric Mérand on Canada-EU Relations July 30, 2009," http://www.dfait-maeci.gc.ca/cip-pic/discussions/eu-ue/video/Merand.aspx?lang=eng (accessed 3/12/2011, 2011).

¹⁷⁷ Statistics Canada, *Distribution of the Population, by Ethnic Group, Census Years 1941, 1951 and 1961*178 Statistics Canada, "Population by Selected Ethnic Origins, by Province and Territory (2006 Census),"
http://www40.statcan.ca/101/cst01/demo26a-eng.htm (accessed 4/5/2011, 2011).

¹⁷⁹ Citizenship and Immigration Canada, "Facts and Figures 2009 – Immigration Overview: Permanent and Temporary Residents,"

http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/resources/statistics/facts2009/permanent/08.asp#source_area (accessed 4/9/2011, 2011).

bond a new generation of Canadians. It will also help ensure that increased Canadian presence in the Asia-Pacific is not only prestigious, but economically prosperous.

Increased military relations within the Asia-Pacific offer opportunities to achieve international prestige, the fourth of Holloway's principles. The examples of both Australia and the United States are indicative of the significance attached to military relations. In a March 2010 statement following ASEAN-Australia discussions, Australia's positive participation and leadership in regional security affairs was highlighted. 180 Likewise, a statement from the first ASEAN-US leaders meeting in November 2009 stressed the importance of active role of the United States in regional security forums like the ARF. 181 In the keeping with the tenets of the ASEAN Way, prestige through high level military relations has assisted both Australia and the United States in achieving more comprehensive regional influence. Canada has already received praise from ASEAN for efforts to improve regional security, including the 2006 ASEAN-Canada Joint Declaration for Cooperation to Combat International Terrorism. ¹⁸² Military relations need not be grandiose to warrant recognition within the Asia-Pacific region. Prestige in the region will be earned through active participation in both low and high level military forums. Military assistance during any future disaster relief or humanitarian assistance missions will also reap significant recognition. Broadly speaking, taking a more active role in security and pursuing military relations will serve

¹⁸⁰ ASEAN, "ASEANWEB - Co-Chairs Statement of 23rd ASEAN-Australia Forum, Singapore, 19 March 2010," http://www.aseansec.org/24423.htm (accessed 4/25/2011, 2011).

ASEAN, "ASEANWEB - Joint Statement -- 1st ASEAN-U.S. Leaders' Meeting, Singapore, 15 November 2009," http://www.aseansec.org/24020.htm (accessed 4/25/2011, 2011).

¹⁸² ASEAN, "ASEANWEB - Co-Chairs Statement of the 3rd ASEAN-Canada Dialogue, Bandar Seri Begawan, 14-16 June 2006," http://www.aseansec.org/18485.htm (accessed 4/25/2011, 2011).

as markers of Canadian interest in the region, thereby leading to increased prestige and willingness to include Canada in economic discourse.

The increased prestige and acceptance offered by military relations will also help achieve success in Holloway's final principle – economic prosperity. As has been seen with the exclusion of Canada from both the East Asian Summits and the Trans Pacific Partnership, Canada is not viewed as important regional player. Job writes that the country's lack of presence has led to a situation in which "Canada no longer appears on radar screens as an attentive and relevant participant in regional affairs." Evans believes that "despite the economic focus and absolute growth in the levels of trade, in relative terms Canada's significance in Asia continues to slide." In a 2010 opinion poll for the Asia-Pacific Foundation of Canada, "62% of poll respondents believe Asian economies are vital to the well-being of Canada and 63% feel the relative strength of Asian economies during the recession underscores the importance of Canadian companies being involved in the region." Ensuring economic success in the Asia-Pacific will require Canada to become accepted as a regional player. With the growing influence of China, Twining writes that "most Asian states prefer a form of open regionalism that includes the United States and friendly powers like India and Australia. Smaller Asian states want to avoid the construction of 'closed,' Sinocentral regional institutions..." Hence, as Canadian Asia-Pacific experts Boutilier and Evans both

¹⁸³ Job, Revitalizing Canada-Southeast Asia Relations: The TAC Gives Us a Ticket...but do we have a Destination?, 1.

¹⁸⁴ P. Evans, "Canada and Asia Pacific's Track-Two Diplomacy," *International Journal* 64, no. 4 (Autumn, 2009), 1028.

¹⁸⁵ Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada, *National Opinion Poll: Canadian Views on Asia, Final Report*Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada, [2010]).

¹⁸⁶ Twining, Democratic Partnership in Asia, 65.

believe, there is an opportunity for Canada to increase influence in the region with an invigorated, proactive foreign policy.¹⁸⁷ Taking a more active role in security and pursuing military relations will serve as markers of Canadian interest in the region, thereby leading to increased prestige and willingness to include Canada in economic discourse.

Applying Holloway's criteria for a successful foreign policy action demonstrates that Canada has much to gain by improving military relations in the Asia-Pacific. While NATO will remain the preeminent focus of Canadian military relations for the foreseeable future, the rise of non-conventional threats will make the Asia-Pacific a vital aspect of Canada's security. Concentrated efforts to forge military relations in the region will pay rich dividends in security. Equally important is that such relations would signify Canadian respect for the region's rising influence. In doing so, Canada will gradually be accepted as a regional player to be included in the full spectrum of political, economic and security discussions. Hence, establishing improved military relations will offer significant rewards to Canada in the 21st Century. In light of changing Canadian demographics to include an increasing percentage with Asia-Pacific heritage, and the fact that improved military relations would likely be focused on discussion and peaceful exchange vice combat, seeking military relations will pose minimal risk to national unity and autonomy. There is little doubt that Canada should increase efforts to build military relations in the Asia-Pacific. The remaining aspect to investigate is how Canada can start building those relations.

¹⁸⁷ Boutilier, *Email James Boutilier/Rob Gillis March 1, 2011, Asia-Pacific Motivation for Closer Relations with Canada*; Paul Evans, Email Paul Evans/Rob Gillis March 12, 2011, Asia-Pacific motivation for closer relations with Canada, (accessed March 12, 2011).

As a NATO partner, Canada currently devotes a great deal of resources to the alliance. The Canadian Forces (CF) has 527 permanent positions within NATO around the world. By contrast, the CF has an Asia-Pacific footprint of 21 in Australia and 14 throughout various embassies. 188 Within the CF, Maritime Forces Pacific (MARPAC) has been urging increased military liaison with the Asia-Pacific. MARPAC has successfully argued for the creation of a billet at the Singapore Navy's Information Fusion Center, which opened in 2009 and includes partners from throughout the Asia-Pacific. Having created the billet, however, the Navy has not been able to fill the billet due to other priorities. MARPAC has likewise recommended an exchange position within United States naval forces based in Japan, but the current priorities within the CF do not support such an initiative, despite apparent American interest. 189 Given the size of Canada's personnel commitment to NATO, it would seem reasonable to reassign a small fraction of billets and people to commence building military relations throughout the Asia-Pacific. In addition to seeking permanent representation within the military establishments of the region, the other key area for Canadian improvement is participation in regional military forums.

As witnessed by the plethora of organizations and discussion forums such as ASEAN, the ARF, APEC and the EAS, diplomatic influence in the Asia-Pacific is strongly linked to participation. From a military standpoint, there exist a few critical forums for increasing visibility, primarily the ARF, the Shangri-la Dialogue and the ASEAN Defence Ministers plus Eight meetings (ADMM +8). Canada is a member of

¹⁸⁸ Department of National Defence, Extract of CF Foreign Postings from Career Management Website 27 January 2011, 2011)

¹⁸⁹ Richard Harrison, Asia-Pacific Initiatives Brief to Cmdre M.R. Lloyd, A/Comd MARPAC 26 November, 2009

the ARF and sends representatives to the Shangri-la Dialogue, but in both cases we rarely send high ranking officials such as the Defence Minister or Chief of Defence Staff.

Instead, Canada consistently sends lower ranking officials which serves to devalue Canada's perceived interest in the region. With respect to the ADMM +8, whose members include ASEAN states plus China, South Korea, Japan, Australia, New Zealand, India, Russia and the United States, Job states that "Canada has never been mentioned as a participant – its record at the Shangri-la Dialogue very probably being taken as a signal of disinterest." By not prioritizing official dialogue in the Asia-Pacific higher Canada is missing out on a relatively simple and risk free avenue to improved relations.

Comparing the benefits of NATO with those of military relations in the Asia-Pacific reveals several key points. First, it must be acknowledged that NATO has achieved purpose in the post-Cold War era. To maintain security and relevance in the 21st Century Canada must remain an active member of NATO. Second, it must also be acknowledge that the Asia-Pacific is a region of growing importance and influence.

Canada has significant economic and security interests in the region. To ignore the Asia-Pacific is to risk becoming irrelevant in a region that will lead the globe in the new century. Finally, Canada devotes huge military resources to NATO but essentially none to the Asia-Pacific. Such an imbalance is counterproductive to Canadian foreign policy interests in the region and can be addressed easily with the gradual allocation of

¹⁹⁰ Job, Revitalizing Canada-Southeast Asia Relations: The TAC Gives Us a Ticket...but do we have a Destination?, 6.

resources, proactively seeking military engagement opportunities and active membership in regional forums.

With personnel resources already stretched, Canada has limited capacity to achieve a significant permanent increase in military presence in the Asia-Pacific. However, in view of the region's propensity to seek long term gradual change in the ASEAN Way, Canada needs only be creative in seeking engagement opportunities to gain acceptance and influence over the long term. Given the breadth of the Asia-Pacific, it is important that any Canadian efforts be focused at specific countries and/or organizations and within niche areas that will allow high return in terms of prestige and professional exchange, for relatively modest personnel and resource commitment. The first step towards such a commitment must be strategic guidance by the Canadian government. In July 2007 Prime Minister Stephen Harper announced a detailed plan to increase all facets of engagement in the Americas. 191 No such strategic guidance has been promulgated for the Asia-Pacific, making it difficult for departments such as defence to attach any significant priority to the region. Should strategic guidance be forthcoming, there are several niche of military relations that could build influence in the Asia-Pacific.

Aside from existing bilateral agreements with the United States, Asia-Pacific states are reluctant to accept external assistance with security. Such beliefs are deeply entrenched in the non-interference principles of the TAC and the ASEAN Way in general. That being said, countries in the region are generally open to building relations

¹⁹¹ Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade, "Canada and the Americas: Priorities & Progress," http://www.international.gc.ca/americas-ameriques/priorities_progress-priorities_progres.aspx?lang=eng (accessed 4/18/2011, 2011).

through exchanges, discussion forums, military education and low level exercises such as humanitarian assistance or disaster relief. Canada already has significant experience in each of these areas as part of the Partnership for Peace programme that aims to use military cooperation and education to build relations amongst many non-NATO states, particularly former Warsaw Pact states. In addition to direct military relations, Partnership for Peace focuses on academic research, dialogue and cooperation in security areas. 192 Indeed, the Canadian Navy has already made some inroads into military dialogue in the Asia-Pacific. In October 2010, Canada was accepted as a full member of the Western Pacific Naval Symposium (WPNS), which now has 20 member states with interests in the Asia-Pacific. "WPNS is a Navy-to-Navy structure which aims to increase cooperation as well as to build trust and confidence between navies by providing a framework to enable the discussion of maritime issues of mutual interest, the exchange of information, the practice and demonstration of capabilities and the exchange of personnel." 193 WPNS offers an excellent opportunity to build long term military relations and build confidence amongst regional partners. Likewise, Canada is already leveraging relationships with the United States to work with Asia-Pacific states. The biannual Rim of the Pacific Exercise (RIMPAC) brings together military units from throughout the region to build military relationships and interoperability. In 2010 the exercise had representation from 14 countries including South Korea, Japan, Indonesia, Singapore,

¹⁹² Partnership for Peace Consortium, "Historical Background | Partnership for Peace Consortium (PfPC) of Defense Academies and Security Studies Institutes," http://www.pfpconsortium.org/about-us/historical-background (accessed 4/18/2011, 2011).

¹⁹³ Department of National Defence, "Canada Awarded Full Member Status in the Western Pacific Naval Symposium October 26, 2010," http://www.marketwire.com/press-release/Canada-Awarded-Full-Member-Status-in-the-Western-Pacific-Naval-Symposium-1341759.htm (accessed 4/18/2011, 2011). WPNS members include Australia, New Zealand, Brunei, Papua New Guinea, Cambodia, Philippines, Canada, South Korea, Chile, Singapore, China, Russia, France, Thailand, Indonesia, Tonga, Japan, United States, Malaysia, and Vietnam. Countries with observer status include Bangladesh, Mexico, India and Peru,

Malaysia and Thailand.¹⁹⁴ Building upon its experience with Partnership for Peace and the relations gained in WPNS and exercises like RIMPAC, Canada has the opportunity to expand military engagement opportunities throughout the Asia-Pacific. In 2006, Australia commenced an initiative to train Philippine troops in tactics to counter military extremists. The training cost little to Australia in terms of personnel and money, but proved effective at both relation building and promoting regional stability.¹⁹⁵ Such an example would be an excellent model for Canada. There are many niche roles such as training in maritime coastal defence, disaster relief, or terrorist interdiction which Canada could export for relatively small resource expenditures. The key is to identify the niche role and target country to maximize the mutual rewards. Such small steps towards greater military relations will eventually lead to substantial reward in terms of greater regional trust and acceptance.

¹⁹⁴ Commander US Third Fleet, "RIMPAC 2010 Participants,"

http://www.c3f.navy.mil/RIMPAC_Participants_page.html (accessed 4/25/2011, 2011).

195 ABC News, "Australia Offers to Train Troops in the Philippines - August 25, 2006,"

http://www.abc.net.au/news/stories/2006/08/25/1724739.htm (accessed 4/18/2011, 2011).

Conclusion

Since World War II, Canada has engaged in a multi-lateral foreign policy that sought influence and economic prosperity through a multitude of international initiatives. One of the Canada's most successful achievements was being involved as a founding member of NATO. NATO placed Canada in a partnership of like minded states seeking common aims and goals. From its inception, NATO offered Canada security from attack and allowed the nation to prosper in an environment of peace. NATO also offered Canadian leaders entry into the decision making processes that shaped the modern world. The influence gained from alliance membership was, and continues to be, critical in shaping economic and political success within Europe. While NATO is primarily a collective security alliance, Canadian leaders have always viewed the military relations with NATO as a means to gain influence and importance in other areas of foreign policy.

As Canada enters the 21st Century, leaders are increasingly recognizing the requirement to establish political, economic and security influence within the Asia-Pacific. In 2010 President Obama again highlighted American interest in the Asia-Pacific. He stated that as President, he has "made it clear that the United States intends to play a leadership role in Asia. So we've strengthened old alliances; we've deepened new partnerships, as we are doing with China; and we've reengaged with regional organizations, including ASEAN." The United States and others have recognized the growing significance of being an active participant in Asia-Pacific affairs. Although Canada has a long history of relations throughout the region, there has been no consistent

 $^{^{196}}$ Obama, Remarks by President Obama and President Triet of Vietnam at Opening of U.S.-ASEAN Leaders Meeting \mid the White House

long term engagement plan. With the recent accession to the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation, Canada's government has opened the door to new influence opportunities. Fearful that failure to fully engage in the region will adversely affect Canadian acceptance and ability to influence decisions, Job writes that "it would be disastrous to leave early again. Already viewed by regional players as disinterested and minimally committed, if we find ourselves relegated to observer status in the next generation of Asia Pacific institutions, the promotion of Canadian interests and values will have little, if any, chance of success." To ensure future relevance Canada must engage in a proactive Asia-Pacific policy.

As was the example with NATO, military relations offer benefits beyond simply security. Forging greater military relations throughout the Asia-Pacific will offer the benefits of greater security, greater acceptance, and greater influence over regional political and economic decisions. While Canada cannot significantly reduce its commitment to NATO, it is vital that the rising importance of the Asia-Pacific be recognized. Allocating even minor numbers of personnel resources towards military exchanges and exercises will begin fostering relations that transcend security. Also, Canada must recognize that key security forums such as ARF and the Shangri-la Dialogue require representation at the highest levels. Military leaders are influential throughout the Asia-Pacific and engaging them is a simple path to greater acceptance of Canada in all aspects of foreign policy. Canada can no longer afford to ignore the rising Asia-Pacific. The country must engage with a full spectrum of foreign policy measures

¹⁹⁷ Job, Revitalizing Canada-Southeast Asia Relations: The TAC Gives Us a Ticket...but do we have a Destination?, 6.

including greater military relations. In a region governed by the principles of informal consensus building and influence, military relations offer an opportunity to be perceived as a regional actor with valid credentials to participate in the broader forums that discuss social and economic issues.

Bibliography

- "The Americas: Home Thoughts from Abroad; Canada's Prime Minister." *The Economist* 393, no. 8657 (Nov 14, 2009): 48.
- "Canada Takes Lead International Role in Combating Terrorist Financing and Money Laundering "http://www.fin.gc.ca/n06/06-033-eng.asp (accessed 3/5/2011, 2011).
- "Canada Year Book, 2010 " http://www.statcan.gc.ca/pub/11-402-x/11-402-x2010000-eng.htm (accessed 1/26/2011, 2011).
- "Economics and Pacific Security: The 1986 Pacific Symposium." Washington, DC, National Defense University Press, 1987.
- "Gates Discusses Steps to Deepen Military Exchanges with China." *U.S.Department of Defense Information / FIND* (Nov 5, 2007).
- "State Department Briefing, January 3." State Department Documents / FIND (Jan 3, 2006).
- ABC News. "Australia Offers to Train Troops in the Philippines August 25, 2006." http://www.abc.net.au/news/stories/2006/08/25/1724739.htm (accessed 4/18/2011, 2011).
- Acharya, Amitav and Evelyn Goh, eds. *Reassessing Security Cooperation in the Asia-Pacific: Competition, Congruence, and Transformation*. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press, 2007.
- Acharya, Arabinda. "India and Southeast Asia in the Age of Terror: Building Partnerships for Peace." *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 28, no. 2 (Aug, 2006): 297.
- Acheson, Dean. "Our Atlantic Alliance." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 29, no. 6 (1, 1963): 162.
- Albright, Madeleine. "The United States and NATO." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 64, no. 7 (01/15, 1998): 194-197.
- Albright, Madeleine K. "The North Atlantic Treaty Organization." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 63, no. 11 (03/15, 1997): 322.
- Anderson, C. "Fire and the Full Moon." *International Journal* 65, no. 2 (Spring, 2010): 501.

Angus Reid. "Just Over a Third of Canadians Support the Mission in Afghanistan | Angus Reid Public Opinion." http://www.angus-reid.com/polls/43414/just-over-a-third-ofcanadians-support-the-mission-in-afghanistan/ (accessed 10/27/2010, 2010). ASEAN. "ASEANWEB - Co-Chairs Statement of 23rd ASEAN-Australia Forum. Singapore, 19 March 2010." http://www.aseansec.org/24423.htm (accessed 4/25/2011, 2011). —. "ASEANWEB - Co-Chairs Statement of the 3rd ASEAN-Canada Dialogue, Bandar Seri Begawan, 14-16 June 2006." http://www.aseansec.org/18485.htm (accessed 4/25/2011, 2011). —. "ASEANWEB - Joint Statement -- 1st ASEAN-U.S. Leaders' Meeting, Singapore, 15 November 2009." http://www.aseansec.org/24020.htm (accessed 4/25/2011, 2011). —. "ASEANWEB - Kuala Lumpur Declaration on the East Asia Summit, Kuala Lumpur, 14 December 2005." http://www.aseansec.org/23298.htm (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011). —. "ASEANWEB - Overview ASEAN Plus Three Relations." http://www.aseansec.org/16580.htm (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011). —. "Bangkok Declaration(1967)." http://www.aseansec.org/1212.htm (accessed 4/16/2011, 2011). ASEAN Regional Forum. "About Us." http://www.aseanregionalforum.org/AboutUs/tabid/57/Default.aspx (accessed 3/16/2011, 2011). ———. "The ASEAN Regional Forum : A Concept Paper.". Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada. "Canada in Asia, Degrees of Neglect: What about Southeast Asia?". —. "Canada's Bilateral Trade with Asia Pacific | Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada." http://www.asiapacific.ca/statistics/trade/bilateral-trade-asiaaggregate/canadas-bilateral-trade-asia-pacific (accessed 3/15/2011, 2011). —. . National Opinion Poll: Canadian Views on Asia, Final Report: Asia Pacific

—... Points of View Asia-Pacific: Outlook for Asia 2011: Asia Pacific Foundation of

Foundation of Canada, 2010.

Canada, 2011.

- Asia Pacific Network Information Centre. "APNIC APNIC Serves the Asia Pacific Region." http://www.apnic.net/about-APNIC/organization/apnics-region (accessed 3/15/2011, 2011).
- Australia Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade. "The East Asia Summit Australian Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade." http://www.dfat.gov.au/asean/eas/index.html (accessed 3/16/2011, 2011).
- BBC News. "BBC News Asia-Pacific." http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world/asia_pacific/ (accessed 3/15/2011, 2011).
- Beazley, Kim. "Whither the San Francisco Alliance System?" *Australian Journal of International Affairs* 57, no. 2 (Jul, 2003): 325.
- Bisley, N. "East Asia's Changing Regional Architecture: Towards an East Asian Economic Community?" *Pacific Affairs* 80, no. 4 (Winter, 2007): 603.
- Bodeen, Christopher. "China Sends Navy Ship to Protect Libya Evacuees the Globe and Mail." http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/asia-pacific/china-sends-navy-ship-to-protect-libya-evacuees/article1920215/ (accessed 2/25/2011, 2011).
- Bothwell, Robert. *Alliance and Illusion: Canada and the World, 1945-1984*. Vancouver: UBC Press, 2007.
- Boutilier, James. . Email James Boutilier/Rob Gillis March 1, 2011, Asia-Pacific Motivation for Closer Relations with Canada (accessed March 1, 2011).
- Brebner, John Bartlett. *The North Atlantic Triangle: The Interplay of Canada, the United States, and Great Britain.* Toronto: Ryerson Press, 1945.
- Brooks, D. and S. Stone. "Infrastructure and Trade Facilitation in Asian APEC." *Asian Development Review* 27, no. 1 (2010): 135.
- Burton, Charles. . A Reassessment of Canada's Interest in China and Options for Renewal of Canada's China Policy: Canadian International Council, 2009.
- Bush, George W. and De Hoop Scheffer, Jaap. "Joint Press Availability with NATO Secretary General, Jaap De Hoop Scheffer and US President George W. Bush, 21 may 2007." http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_8310.htm (accessed 3/23/2011, 2011).
- "Remarks by US President George W. Bush and NATO Secretary General De Hoop Scheffer at the Oval Office, White House, 10 Nov 2004."
 http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_21096.htm (accessed 3/23/2011, 2011).

- Buszynski, Leszek. "ASEAN's New Challenges." *Pacific Affairs* 70, no. 4 (Winter, 1997): 555.
- ------. "Rising Tensions in the South China Sea: Prospects for a Resolution of the Issue." *Security Challenges* 6, no. 2 (Winter 2010) (2010): 85.
- Byrd, Craig. . *Canada's Merchandise Trade with the European Union: 1995 to 2004*. Ottawa, ON: Statistics Canada, 2006.
- Cameron, David. "PM's Speech at Beida University, China | Number10.Gov.Uk." http://www.number10.gov.uk/news/speeches-and-transcripts/2010/11/pms-speech-at-beida-university-china-56820 (accessed 2/15/2011, 2011).
- Canada. Directorate of Strategic Analysis Policy Planning Division Policy Group: Strategic Assessment 2006/07. Ottawa: Department of National Defence, 2007.
- Canada: Department of Trade and Commerce Canada. *The Canada Yearbook 1951: The Official Statistical Annual of the Resources, History, Institutions, and Social and Economic Conditions of Canada*. Ottawa, ON: Dominion Bureau of Statistics, 1951.
- . The Canada Yearbook 1967: The Official Statistical Annual of the Resources, History, Institutions, and Social and Economic Conditions of Canada. Ottawa, ON: Dominion Bureau of Statistics, 1967.
- Cantalapiedra, David García and Javier García González. "The Changing Nature of Nato: Towards a Regional Security Organization?" *UNISCI Discussion Papers* no. 22 (01, 2010): 130-141.
- Carlucci, F. C. "America's Alliance Structure. the New.." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 54, no. 16 (6, 1988): 482-484.
- Chin, G. "Shifting Purpose: Asia's Rise and Canada's Foreign Aid." *International Journal* 64, no. 4 (Autumn, 2009): 989.
- Chiu, Daniel Y. "International Alliances in the Power Cycle Theory of State Behavior." *International Political Science Review* 24, no. 1 (Jan, 2003): 123.
- Citizenship and Immigration Canada. "Facts and Figures 2009 Immigration Overview: Permanent and Temporary Residents."

 http://www.cic.gc.ca/english/resources/statistics/facts2009/permanent/08.asp#source_area (accessed 4/9/2011, 2011).

- Clinton, Hillary. "Intervention at the East Asia Summit in Hanoi, Vietnam October 30, 2010." http://www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2010/10/150196.htm (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011).
- ——. "Remarks on Regional Architecture in Asia: Principles and Priorities January 12, 2010." http://www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2010/01/135090.htm (accessed 4/8/2011, 2011).
- ——. "Remarks on the Future of European Security, Paris, January 29, 2010." http://www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2010/01/136273.htm (accessed 3/20/2011, 2011).
- ——. "Remarks on the Future of NATO at the Washington Strategic Concept Seminar February 22, 2010." *FDCH Political Transcripts* (February 22, 2010, .
- Commander US Third Fleet. "RIMPAC 2010 Participants." http://www.c3f.navy.mil/RIMPAC Participants page.html (accessed 4/25/2011, 2011).
- Commonwealth Consultive Group. *Vulnerability: Small States in the Global Society*. London, UK: Commonwealth Secretariat, Marlborough House, 1985.
- Copeland, Daryl. "After the Storm: Asia Pacific Prospects and Canadian Foreign Policy." *International Journal* 54, no. 4 (Fall, 1999): 683.
- Daalder, Ivo H. "Are the United States and Europe Heading for Divorce?" *International Affairs* 77, no. 3 (Jul, 2001): 553.
- De Hoop Scheffer, Jaap. "Speech by NATO Secretary General at the Canadian War Museum, Ottawa, Canada, 15-Jun.-2006." http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_22490.htm (accessed 4/4/2011, 2011).
- ... "Speech by NATO Secretary General, Jaap De Hoop Scheffer at the Conférence De Montréal (13th International Economic Forum of the Americas), 21-Jun.-2007." http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_8780.htm (accessed 3/12/2011, 2011).
- Deighton, Anne. "Three Ministers and the World they made: Acheson, Bevin and Schuman, and the North Atlantic Treat, March-April 1949." In *The Routledge Handbook of Transatlantic Security*, edited by Jussi Hanhimaki, Georges-Henri Soutou and Basl Germond. London: Routledge Taylor and Francis Group, 2010.
- Deng, Yong. "Remolding Great Power Politics: China's Strategic Partnerships with Russia, the European Union, and India." *Journal of Strategic Studies* 30, no. 4/5 (Aug, 2007): 863.
- Department of Foreign Affairs and International Trade. "APEC Working for Canadians." http://www.international.gc.ca/apec/work-travail.aspx (accessed 3/18/2011, 2011).

- . "Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN)."
 http://www.international.gc.ca/asia_pacific-asie_pacifique/asean-anase_Info.aspx (accessed 4/8/2011, 2011).

 . "Canada and the Americas: Priorities & Progress."
 http://www.international.gc.ca/americas-ameriques/priorities_progress-priorites_progres.aspx?lang=eng (accessed 4/18/2011, 2011).

 . "Declaration on Canada-European Community Relations 1990."
 http://www.canadainternational.gc.ca/eu-ue/commerce_international/transatlantic-transatlantique.aspx?lang=eng (accessed 3/14/2011, 2011).

 . "Minister Cannon Concludes Productive ASEAN Meetings in Vietnam July 23, 2010." http://www.international.gc.ca/media/aff/news-communiques/2010/235.aspx?lang=eng (accessed 4/8/2011, 2011).

 Department of National Defence. "Canada Awarded Full Member Status in the Western Pacific Navel Supposition October 26, 2010." <a href="http://www.engels.taticine.com/western/engels.com/engels.com
- Department of National Defence. "Canada Awarded Full Member Status in the Western Pacific Naval Symposium October 26, 2010." http://www.marketwire.com/press-release/Canada-Awarded-Full-Member-Status-in-the-Western-Pacific-Naval-Symposium-1341759.htm (accessed 4/18/2011, 2011).
- ——... *Canada First Defence Strategy*. Ottawa: Department of National Defence, 2008.
- di Paola, Giampaolo. "NATO's Military Missions the Effectiveness of the Alliance Speech by Admiral Giampaolo Di Paola, Chairman of the Military Committee to Participants of Canada's National Security Program at NATO HQ., 18-Mar.-2010." http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_69868.htm (accessed 3/10/2011, 2011).
- Dolata-Kreutzkamp, P. and V. Kitchen. "Canada, Germany, Canada-Germany: Relations in the Third Dimension." *International Journal* 63, no. 3 (Summer, 2008): 527.
- Donaghy, Greg. "Domesticating NATO: Canada and the North Atlantic Alliance, 1963-68." *International Journal* 52, no. 3 (Summer, 1997): 445.
- Dulles, John Foster. "The NATO Council Meeting: MUCH PROGRESS HAS BEEN MADE TOWARD ECONOMIC, MILITARY AND POLITICAL UNITY." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 20, no. 7 (01/15, 1954): 220.
- Eden, Anthony. "The Interdependence of Nations." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 17, no. 22 (9, 1951): 375.

- Eggleton, Art. "Transatlantic Relations." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 67, no. 13 (04/15, 2001): 388.
- Eisenhower, Dwight D. "Eisenhower's First Parliamentary Address, November 14, 1953." CBC.
 - http://archives.cbc.ca/emissions/emission.asp?IDLan=1&IDEmission=129&IDClip=3873&page=5 (accessed 04/04, 2011).
- Emmerson, John K. "Our Asian Interests." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 46, no. 19 (07/15, 1980): 578.
- Engammare, Valérie and Jean-Pierre Lehmann. "The Inaugural East Asian Summit: The First Step in a Long Journey." *Regional Outlook* (2007, 2006): 16.
- Engler, Yves. *The Black Book of Canadian Foreign Policy*. Vancouver, BC and Black Point, NS: RED Publishing and Fernwood Publishing, 2009.
- European Commission and Government of Canada. *Assessing the Costs and Benefits of a Closer EU Canada Economic Partnership*: European Commission and Government of Canada, 2007.
- European Union. Nuremberg Declaration on an EU-ASEAN Enhanced Partnership. 2007.
- Evans, Paul. . Email Paul Evans/Rob Gillis March 12, 2011, Asia-Pacific Motivation for Closer Relations with Canada (accessed March 12, 2011).
- Evans, P. "Canada and Asia Pacific's Track-Two Diplomacy." *International Journal* 64, no. 4 (Autumn, 2009): 1027.
- Evans, Paul M. "The Emergence of Eastern Asia and its Implications for Canada." *International Journal* 47, no. 3 (Summer, 1992): 504.
- Fergusson, Ian and Bruce Vaughan. *The Trans-Pacific Partnership Agreement*: Congressional Research Service, 2010.
- Flores, Jamil M. and Abad, Jun. "ASEAN History- the Founding of ASEAN." http://www.aseansec.org/20024.htm (accessed 3/16/2011, 2011).
- Fong, Patti, Aulakh, Raveena and Woods, Allan. "Canadian Officials Board Tamil Ship Thestar.Com." http://www.thestar.com/news/canada/article/847277--canadian-officials-intercept-tamil-ship (accessed 4/8/2011, 2011).
- Ford, Gerald R. "The North Atlantic Alliance: Six Primary Tasks." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 41, no. 17 (06/15, 1975): 514.

- Forum Staff. "Questions and Answer with the U.S. PACOM Commander Admiral Robert Willard." *Asia Pacfic Defense FORUM* 35, no. 3 (2010).
- Frühling, S. and B. Schreer. "Nato's New Strategic Concept and Us Commitments in the Asia-Pacific." *RUSI Journal* 154, no. 5 (Oct, 2009): 98.
- Funabashi, Yoichi. "Keeping Up with Asia: America and the New Balance of Power." Foreign Affairs [H.W.Wilson SSA] 87, no. 5 (Sep/Oct, 2008): 110.
- Ganesan, N. "ASEAN's Relations with Major External Powers." *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 22, no. 2 (Aug, 2000): 258.
- Gates, Robert. "Keio University: As Delivered by Secretary of Defense Robert M. Gates, Keio University, Tokyo, Japan, Friday, January 14, 2011."

 http://www.defense.gov/speeches/speech.aspx?speechid=1529 (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011).
- Goldgeier, J. "NATO's Future: Facing Old Divisions and New Threats." *Harvard International Review* 31, no. 1 (Spring, 2009): 48.
- Goodpaster, A. J. "Nato: A Successful Product of Political-Military Engineering." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 40, no. 13 (04/15, 1974): 389.
- Haglund, David G. In *What NATO for Canada?* Kingston, ON: Center for International Relations, Queen's University, 2000.
- Hallams, E. "NATO at 60: Going Global?" *International Journal* 64, no. 2 (Spring, 2009): 423.
- Hanhimaki, Jussi, Georges-Henri Soutou, and Basl Germond, eds. *The Routledge Handbook of Transatlantic Security*. London: Routledge Taylor and Francis Group, 2010.
- Harper, Stephen. "Building Canada's Asia-Pacific Gateway Prime Minister of Canada." http://www.pm.gc.ca/eng/media.asp?category=2&id=1357 (accessed 2/17/2011, 2011).
- Harrison, Richard. . Asia-Pacific Initiatives Brief to Cmdre M.R. Lloyd, A/Comd MARPAC 26 November, 2009.
- Hay, John. "Asia-Pacific: Questions and Choices." *Canadian Foreign Policy* 5, no. 1 (Fall, 1997): 105.
- Hemmer, Christopher and Peter J. Katzenstein. "Why is there no NATO in Asia? Collective Identity, Regionalism, and the Origins of Multilateralism." *International Organization* 56, no. 3 (Summer 2002) (2002).

- Henderson, Stewart. "Zone of Uncertainty: Canada and the Security Architecture of Asia Pacific." *Canadian Foreign Policy* 1, no. 1 (Winter, 1993): 103.
- Hildinger, Erik. Warriors of the Steppe: A Military History of Central Asia 500 B.C. to 1700 A.D. Cambridge, MA: Da Capo Press, 2001.
- Hodge, Carl C. "Atlanticism and Pax Americana 1989-2004." *International Journal* 60, no. 1 (Winter, 2004): 151.
- Holloway, Steven Kendall. *Canadian Foreign Policy: Defining the National Interest.* Toronto, ON: Broadview Press, 2006.
- Holmes, John W. *No Other Way: Canada and International Security Institutions*. University of Toronto: Centre for International Studies, 1986.
- Huang, J. "Governance and Regionalism in Asia." *Pacific Affairs* 83, no. 3 (Sep, 2010): 549.
- Huntley, James Robert. *The NATO Story*. New York: Manhattan Publishing Company, 1969.
- Ismay, Hastings. "NATO: The First Five Years." http://www.nato.int/archives/1st5years/chapters/1.htm (accessed 3/8/2011, 2011).
- Job, Brian. "Revitalizing Canada-Southeast Asia Relations: The TAC Gives Us a Ticket...but do we have a Destination?" *Canada-Asia Agenda* no. 11 (August 25, 2010, 2010).
- Jockel, J. and J. Sokolsky. "Canada and NATO: Keeping Ottawa in, Expenses Down, Criticism Out...and the Country Secure." *International Journal* 64, no. 2 (Spring, 2009): 315.
- Jones, Peter. . Canada and Track Two Diplomacy: Canadian International Council, 2008.
- Katsumata, Hiro. "Reconstruction of Diplomatic Norms in Southeast Asia: The Case for Strict Adherence to the "ASEAN Way"." *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 25, no. 1 (Apr., 2003): 104.
- ——. "Why is ASEAN Diplomacy Changing? from "Non-Interference" to "Open and Frank Discussions"." *Asian Survey* 44, no. 2 (Mar/Apr, 2004): 237.
- Kawasaki, T. "Strangers no Longer: The Identity Shift in the Canada-Japan Relationship." *International Journal* 64, no. 4 (Autumn, 2009): 879.
- Kawasaki, Tsuyoshi. "Formulating Canada's Grand Strategy in Asia." *International Journal* 56, no. 1 (Winter, 2000): 135.

- Keith, Ronald C. "Reflections on Sino-Canadian Cooperation in APEC." *Canadian Foreign Policy* 5, no. 2 (Winter, 1998): 181.
- Kelly, James A. "George W. Bush and Asia: An Assessment." In *George W. Bush and East Asia: A First Term Assessment*, edited by Robert M. Hathaway and Wilson Lee. Washington, DC: Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, 2005.
- Kimmitt, R. "Open Economies: Toward Security and Prosperity." *Harvard International Review* 29, no. 3 (Fall, 2007): 74.
- Kirk, Ron. "Pursuing Economic Growth and Opportunity | the White House Blog. November 18, 2009." http://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2009/11/18/pursuing-economic-growth-and-opportunity (accessed 2/15/2011, 2011).
- Kirshner, J. "Globalization, American Power, and International Security." *Political Science Quarterly* 123, no. 3 (Fall, 2008): 363.
- Kirton, John. *Canadian Foreign Policy in a Changing World*. Toronto, ON: Thomson Canada Limited, 2007.
- LaRoche, Chris, Pele, Ariane and Touhey, Ryan. "Policy Position Paper Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada." http://www.international.gc.ca/cip-pic/discussions/prosperity-prosperite/policy-politiques/apfc-fapc.aspx (accessed 2/15/2011, 2011).
- Lawless, Michael J. "Canada and Nato: A Starving Fish in an Expanding Pond." Canadian Military Journal 7, no. 2 (Summer, 2006): 6.
- Lewis, Michael. "Harper Pledges Deadline to Wrap Up EU and India Trade Talks." Toronto Star. http://www.thestar.com/federalelection/article/966877--harper-pledges-deadline-to-wrap-up-eu-and-india-trade-talks (accessed 4/4/2011, 2011).
- Li, Quan. "Producing Security: Multinational Corporations, Globalization, and the Changing Calculus of Conflict." *Ethics & International Affairs* 20, no. 1 (2006): 130.
- Lindley-French, Julian. "Reconnecting Canada to the World (Via Europe)." *International Journal* 60, no. 3 (Summer, 2005): 651.
- Locke, Gary and Kirk, Ronald. "Empowering U.S. Companies to Compete Abroad | the White House." http://www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2009/11/17/empowering-us-companies-compete-abroad (accessed 2/15/2011, 2011).
- Lyon, Peyton V. *The Policy Question: A Critical Appraisal of Canada's Role in World Affairs*. Toronto, ON: McClelland and Stewart Limited, 1963.

- Lyon, Peyton V. and Brian W. Tomlin, eds. *Canada as an International Actor*. Canadian Controversies Series, edited by Robert J. Jackson. Toronto, ON: Macmillan of Canada, 1979.
- MacKay, Peter G. "Canada's Priorities for the New NATO Strategic Concept." *Hampton Roads International Security Quarterly* (Apr 1, 2010): 7274.
- Manulak, M. "Canada and the Kosovo Crisis: A "Golden Moment" in Canadian Foreign Policy?" *International Journal* 64, no. 2 (Spring, 2009): 565.
- Martin, Paul. "Canada." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 34, no. 5 (12/15, 1967): 133.
- Massie, J. "Regional Strategic Subcultures: Canadians and the use of Force in Afghanistan and Iraq." *Canadian Foreign Policy* 14, no. 2 (Spring, 2008): 19.
- Mauzy, D. and B. Job. "U.S. Policy in Southeast Asia: Limited Re-Engagement After Years of Benign Neglect." *Asian Survey* 47, no. 4 (Jul/Aug, 2007): 622.
- McCaffrie, J. and C. Rahman. "AUSTRALIA'S 2009 DEFENSE WHITE PAPER: A Maritime Focus for Uncertain Times." *Naval War College Review* 63, no. 1 (Winter, 2010): 61.
- McFadden, D. "The Navy and Canada's National Interests in this Maritime Century." *Canadian Military Journal* 10, no. 4 (Autumn, 2010): 53.
- Mérand, Frédéric. "Interview with Frédéric Mérand on Canada-EU Relations July 30, 2009." http://www.dfait-maeci.gc.ca/cip-pic/discussions/eu-ue/video/Merand.aspx?lang=eng (accessed 3/12/2011, 2011).
- ——. "NATO, ESDP, and Transatlantic Security: Where does Canada Fit?" paper presented at Canada-Europe Transatlantic Dialogue Policy Workshop, June 12, 2006, Ottawa, On.
- Meyer, Carl. "Foothold in Asia-Pacific Set to be Lost?" *Embassy Canada's Foreign Policy Newspaper*, November 17, 2010, 2010, http://www.embassymag.ca/page/view/apec-11-17-2010.
- Mildner, S. "Junior Partner Canada: Transatlantic Trade Relations Under Germany's EU Presidency." *International Journal* 63, no. 3 (Summer, 2008): 646.
- Miles, Donna. "Gates Begins Asia Swing Focusing on Regional Security." *American Forces Press Service*, May 28, 2008, 2008, http://www.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=50028.

- Minuto-Rizzo, Alessandro. "Speech by Alessandro Minuto-Rizzo,NATO Deputy Secretary General, at the ISAF Assumption of Command Ceremony, 11-Aug.-2003." http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_20575.htm (accessed 4/1/2011, 2011).
- Morrison, Charles E. "ASEAN: Forum, Caucus, and Community." *ASEAN Economic Bulletin* 14, no. 2 (Nov, 1997): 150.
- Nair, D. "Regionalism in the Asia Pacific/East Asia: A Frustrated Regionalism?" *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 31, no. 1 (Apr, 2009): 110.
- Nanos, Nik. . Globe and Mail/Nanos Poll Defense Policy: Nanos Research, 2010.
- Narine, Shaun. "Institutional Theory and Southeast Asia: The Case of ASEAN." *World Affairs* 161, no. 1 (Summer, 1998): 33.
- NATO. Strategic Concept: For the Defence and Security of the Members of the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation (19 November 2010, 2010): .
- . "Bucharest Summit Declaration Issued by the Heads of State and Government Participating in the Meeting of the North Atlantic Council in Bucharest on 3 April 2008, 03-Apr.-2008."
 http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/official_texts_8443.htm?selectedLocale=en (accessed 4/1/2011, 2011).
- ——. "NATO Basic Documents: London Declaration 6 July 1990." http://www.nato.int/docu/basictxt/b900706a.htm (accessed 3/23/2011, 2011).
- ——. "Official Text: The North Atlantic Treaty, 04-Apr.-1949." http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/official_texts_17120.htm (accessed 3/9/2011, 2011).
- Nejatian, Kasra. . *Breaking through Building the Conservative Brand in Cultural Communities*: Director of Multicultural Affairs, Office of the Hon. Jason Kenney.
- Nischalke, Tobias Ingo. "Insights from ASEAN's Foreign Policy Co-Operation: The "ASEAN Way", a Real Spirit Or Phantom?" *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 22, no. 1 (Apr, 2000): 89.
- Nossal, Kim Richard. *The Politics of Canadian Foreign Policy*. Scarborough, ON: Prentice-Hall Canada Inc., 1985.
- Nossal, Kim Richard, Stephane Roussel, and Stephane Paquin. *International Policy and Politics in Canada*. Toronto: Pearson Canada Inc., 2011.
- Obama, Barack. "Change we Need | Barack Obama's Speech in Berlin 24 July 2008." http://my.barackobama.com/page/content/berlinvideo/ (accessed 3/23/2011, 2011).

- ——. "Press Availability by President Obama and Prime Minister Harper of Canada, February 19, 2009." http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/press-availability-president-obama-and-prime-minister-harper-canada-21909. (accessed 4/4, 2011).

- O'Connell, Robert L. *Ride of the Second Horseman: The Birth and Death of War.* Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1995.
- Office of the White House Press Secretary. "Trans-Pacific Partnership: Progress Towards a Regional Agreement | the White House, November 13, 2010." http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2010/11/13/trans-pacific-partnership-progress-towards-a-regional-agreement (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011).
- O'Neill, Juliet. "Poll Finds Support for NATO, April 10, 1999." *The Windsor Star*, Apr 10, 1999.
- Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development. "Organisation for European Economic Co-Operation."

 http://www.oecd.org/document/53/0,3746,en_2649_201185_1876912_1_1_1_1,00.html (accessed 3/12/2011, 2011).
- Palmer, A. "While America Fought: The Implications of a New US Foreign Policy Focus." *Harvard International Review* 32, no. 2 (Summer, 2010): 20.
- Park, S. and J. Lee. "Apec at a Crossroads: Challenges and Opportunities." *Asian Perspective* 33, no. 2 (2009): 97.
- Partnership for Peace Consortium. "Historical Background | Partnership for Peace Consortium (PfPC) of Defense Academies and Security Studies Institutes." http://www.pfpconsortium.org/about-us/historical-background (accessed 4/18/2011, 2011).
- Pearson, Lester B. *Mike, the Memoirs of the Right Honourable Lester B. Pearson.* Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1972.
- Perry, William F. "Defense in an Age of Hope." *Foreign Affairs* 75, no. 6 (Nov/Dec, 1996): 64.

- Population Reference Bureau. "Data by Geography > Multiple Geographic Regions Population Reference Bureau." http://www.prb.org/Datafinder/Geography/MultiCompare.aspx?variables=84®ions=224,164,140,155,167,168,169,235,159,160, (accessed 3/15/2011, 2011).
- Pratt, David. 2007 Ross Ellis Memorial Lectures in Military and Strategic Studies: Is there a Grand Strategy in Canadian Foreign Policy?. Calgary, AB: Canadian Defence and Foreign Affairs Institute, 2008.
- Rasmussen, Anders F. and Gillard, Julia E. "Joint Press Point with NATO Secretary General Anders Fogh Rasmussen and the Prime Minister of Australia, Ms Julia Eileen Gillard, 04-Oct.-2010." http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/opinions_66567.htm (accessed 4/1/2011, 2011).
- Reagan, Ronald. "Toast at a Luncheon with Provincial and Community Leaders, Quebec City, March 18, 1985."

 http://www.reagan.utexas.edu/search/speeches/speech_srch.html (accessed 04/04, 2011).
- Reed, James. "China on our Minds: History and Policy in the Asia-Pacific World." *International Journal* 61, no. 2 (Spring, 2006): 453.
- Reid, Escott. *Time of Fear and Hope: The Making of the North Atlantic Treaty, 1947-1949.* Toronto: McClelland and Stewart, 1977.
- Reiter, Erich and Heinz Gartner, eds. *Small States and Alliances*. Vienna: Physica-Verlag, 2001.
- Ritchie, Ronald S. *NATO: The Economics of an Alliance*. Toronto: The Ryerson Press, 1956.
- Ross, D. "Canada's International Security Strategy." *International Journal* 65, no. 2 (Spring, 2010): 349.
- Rothstein, Robert L. *Alliances and Small Powers*. New York: Columbia University Press, 1968.
- Roussel, Stephane and Charles-Philippe David. ""Middle Power Blues": Canadian Policy and International Security After the Cold War." *The American Review of Canadian Studies* 28, no. 1/2 (Spring/Summer, 1998): 131.
- Roy, F. "Canada's Place in World Trade, 1990-2005." *Canadian Economic Observer* 19, no. 3 (Mar, 2006): 3.
- Rudderham, M. "Canada and United Nations Peace Operations." *International Journal* 63, no. 2 (Spring, 2008): 359.

- Sandler, Todd. "Alliance Formation, Alliance Expansion, and the Core." *The Journal of Conflict Resolution* 43, no. 6 (Dec, 1999): 727.
- Schiffer, Mark. "Travels with Gates January 2011. Mark Schiffer Remarks to International Institute for Strategic Studies." http://www.defense.gov/home/features/2011/0111_gates1/ (accessed 3/17/2011, 2011).
- Schultz, George P. "The Goal of our Alliances." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 51, no. 21 (08/15, 1985): 642-645.
- Severino, Rodolfo Certeza, Jr. "ASEAN Fusion: Southeast Asia's Future Role in World Affairs." *Harvard International Review* 24, no. 4 (Winter, 2003): 78.
- Simon, S. "ASEAN and Multilateralism: The Long, Bumpy Road to Community." *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 30, no. 2 (Aug, 2008): 264.
- Simpson, J. "Canadian Foreign Policy: Time for a Revolution." *Queen's Quarterly* 117, no. 1 (Spring, 2010): 56.
- Smith, I. Norman. "Basic Principles of Canadian Foreign Policy." *Vital Speeches of the Day* 15, no. 16 (6, 1949): 504.
- St. Laurent, Louis. *The Foundations of Canadian Policy in World Affairs*. Duncan and John Gray Memorial Lecture. Toronto, ON: The University of Toronto Press, 1947.
- Statistics Canada. "Distribution of the Population, by Ethnic Group, Census Years 1941, 1951 and 1961." http://www65.statcan.gc.ca/acyb02/1967/acyb02_19670197014-eng.htm (accessed 4/4/2011, 2011).
- ——. "Imports, Exports and Trade Balance of Goods on a Balance-of-Payments Basis, by Country Or Country Grouping." http://www40.statcan.ca/l01/cst01/gblec02a-eng.htm (accessed 3/14/2011, 2011).
- ——. "Population by Selected Ethnic Origins, by Province and Territory (2006 Census)." http://www40.statcan.ca/l01/cst01/demo26a-eng.htm (accessed 4/5/2011, 2011).
- Stubbs, R. and M. Williams. "The Poor Cousin?: Canada-ASEAN Relations." *International Journal* 64, no. 4 (Autumn, 2009): 927.
- Stubbs, Richard. "ASEAN Plus Three." Asian Survey 42, no. 3 (May/Jun, 2002): 440.
- Tanaka, Hitoshi. "Keeping the United States Engaged in Asia." *East Asia Insights, Toward Community Building* no. October 2010 (2010).

- Taylor, James H. "Canadian Foreign Policy and National Interests." *Behind the Headlines* 56, no. 3 (Apr-Jun, 1999): 6.
- Tow, William T. "Assessing Bilateral Security Alliances in the Asia Pacific's "Southern Rim": Why the San Francisco System Endures." Shorenstein APARC. http://aparc.stanford.edu/publications/assessing_bilateral_security_alliances_in_the_asia_pacifics_southern_rim_why_the_san_francisco_system_endures/ (accessed 4/8, 2011).
- Tow, W. and B. Loke. "Rules of Engagement: America's Asia-Pacific Security Policy Under an Obama Administration." *Australian Journal of International Affairs* 63, no. 4 (Dec, 2009): 443.
- Twining, D. "Democratic Partnership in Asia." *Policy Review* no. 163 (Oct/Nov, 2010): 55.
- Urquhart, Donald. "MFA Press Release Admin Page Singapore Hosts ARF Security Shore Exercise, 24 January 2007." http://app.mfa.gov.sg/pr/read_content.asp?View,6353, (accessed 4/18/2011, 2011).
- Van Loan, Peter. "International Trade Minister Peter Van Loan Welcomes Sixth Round of Canada-European Union Trade Negotiations." DFAIT.

 http://www.international.gc.ca/media_commerce/comm/news-communiques/2011/026.aspx (accessed 4/4, 2011).
- Wallerstein, Immanuel. "Northeast Asia in the Multipolar World-System." *Asian Perspectives* 34, no. 4 (2010): 191.
- Walt, S. "Alliances in a Unipolar World." World Politics 61, no. 1 (Oct, 2008): 86.
- Weeks, John. . *Canada must Act on Trade Deal with Seoul*. The Globe and Mail Economy Lab. http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/economy/economy-lab/the-economists/canada-must-act-on-trade-deal-with-seoul/article1903410/ ed. Vol. 2011.
- ——... *Canada Notably Absent as Asia Talks Trade*. The Globe and Mail Economy Lab. http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/economy/economy-lab/the-economists/canada-notably-absent-as-asia-talks-trade/article1866690/ ed. Vol. 2011.
- Woo, Y. "A Conversation on Canada-Asia Relations." *International Journal* 64, no. 4 (Autumn, 2009): 953.
- Yu, H. "Global Migrants and the New Pacific Canada." *International Journal* 64, no. 4 (Autumn, 2009): 1011.

- Yuzawa, Takeshi. "The Evolution of Preventive Diplomacy in the ASEAN Regional Forum: Problems and Prospects." *Asian Survey* 46, no. 5 (Sep/Oct, 2006): 785.
- Zyla, B. "NATO and Post-Cold War Burden-Sharing: Canada "the Laggard?"." *International Journal* 64, no. 2 (Spring, 2009): 337.